

MARCH 2025

Ending the New Wars of Attrition: Opportunities for Collective Regional Security in the Middle East

Amr Hamzawy

Ending the New Wars of Attrition: Opportunities for Collective Regional Security in the Middle East

Amr Hamzawy

© 2025 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Contents

Introduction	1
The Primacy of Regional Actors	3
New Wars of Attrition	4
The Policies of Influential Regional Powers Between 2011 and 2023	7
Saudi Arabia and the UAE: Confronting Regional Instability	8
Egypt: Navigating Regional Turmoil	9
Türkiye: From Expansionism to Retrenchment	10
Iran: Expanding Influence Through Proxy Networks	12
Israel: Prioritizing Security Over Peace	14

The Explosion and Its Afterma October 7, 2023	ath:	16
Opportunities for Collective S in the Middle East	ecurity	22
About the Author		27
Notes		29
Carnegie Endowment for Inte	rnational Peace	41

Introduction

The 2023–2025 war in Gaza and Lebanon has not only shattered any remaining hopes for regional peace but also exposed the impotence of the international community, the United Nations (UN), and the great powers to decisively intervene and halt the devastation. The conventional narratives of entrenched conflict, stolen aspirations, and elusive stability have been revisited countless times, yet the Middle East remains ensuared in chaos.

Analytical frameworks of political science have failed to live up to the task. Instead, the profound metaphors, incisive ideas, and visionary interpretations of the Nobel laureate Naguib Mahfouz can open new avenues of thought. A chronicler of Egypt's and the Middle East's transformative history in the twentieth century, Mahfouz often emphasized the singular path to salvation amid conflict: a just and comprehensive peace.

In his work *Dreams of Departure* (2007), Mahfouz illustrates this principle with vivid allegories. In dream number 386, he narrates a wartime scenario where an enemy soldier, ironically a former teacher of English literature, is captured. The soldier reflects on the futility of war, underscoring how it deepens divisions instead of resolving them, and concludes with a poignant assertion: "Justice is the only solution."

It is justice, then, that the enemy in Mahfouz's dream prescribes as the only solution to all conflicts and crises: justice, or rather its absence, is the recurring thread that links the Middle East's enduring struggles. Since 1948, systemic injustice has been the principal driver of wars, displacement, and chronic instability across the Middle East. Today, the region remains the global epicenter of violent conflicts, mass displacement, and humanitarian crises.² The Hamas attacks of October 7, 2023, and the ensuing Israeli response have exacerbated

these challenges, plunging Gaza, Lebanon, and other affected areas into unprecedented levels of suffering and transformed the Middle East into a theater where mass crimes are committed, the world's only apartheid system is upheld—targeting Palestinian populations in Gaza, the West Bank, and East Jerusalem— and civilians are constantly facing mass displacement.

What, then, caused the Middle East to be deprived of justice? What brought us to where we are today, despite our region's human and natural wealth, its civilizational depth, and its cultural diversity? How did the chances for regional peace collapse? Why was the international community paralyzed in the face of a war that ravaged Gaza, Lebanon, and beyond for fifteen months? How can the UN, the chosen representative of our collective human conscience, watch as the Palestinian people are starved to death, denied humanitarian and medical aid, and subjected to diseases and afflictions that humanity has long conquered, all because the Israeli government obstructs relief efforts?

Why did the international community condone Israeli practices of indiscriminate violence against civilians, not only in Gaza but also in Lebanon, while the UN Security Council entrusted with maintaining international peace and security—remained inert, issuing no binding resolutions to halt the war? Why did the United States and numerous Western governments continue to supply weapons, ammunition, and financial support to Israel, despite the deaths of nearly 50,000 Palestinians and thousands of Lebanese?³

Finally, how did this ongoing conflict erode the Middle East's security at an alarming pace, creating yet another regional war of attrition, and why did the global community remain complicit in this descent into chaos?

These questions form the heart of this essay. They are not merely rhetorical but essential to understanding the devastating cycle of injustice and its implications for the Middle East and the world at large. And while they can be addressed by examining the economic, social, and developmental policies of Middle Eastern nations; the nature of their governments; and their intricate alliances with great powers like the United States, China, Europe, and Russia, a deeper look reveals a troubling reality.4 These great powers often prioritize strategic interests over humanitarian and developmental considerations, perpetuating and exacerbating the region's instability.

As such, the Middle East's salvation depends on collaborative regional efforts rather than turning to external powers like the United States, whose interventions have been failing for decades. The region's only viable path toward stability and security lies in fostering dialogue, coordinated initiatives, and joint diplomacy among its influential states.

A regional framework for security in the Middle East must be rooted in the principles of peace, respect for sovereignty, noninterference, the containment of armed militias and violent nonstate actors, and in pushing back against the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction. Such principles could constitute the basis for a Middle Eastern Organization for Security and Cooperation—following the European precedent from 1975—and could promote peace between Palestinians and Israelis, and foster nonviolent coexistence in war-torn nations like Syria, Yemen, Libya, and Sudan.⁵ They also could initiate a new regional drive toward normalizing economic, trade, cultural, and diplomatic relations between the Middle East's most adversative countries.

This is not an argument for detaching the Middle East from the great powers or a dismissal of the strategic significance of their policies and alliances. Rather, it is a call for the region's populations, governments, and civil society organizations to assume collective accountability in addressing their multifaceted crises. It is an argument for regionalizing security, stability, and peace in the Middle East.

It urges key stakeholders—from Israelis and Palestinians to Iran and the Gulf countries—to commit unequivocally to the cessation of conflicts, the de-escalation of arms races, the advancement of peace and justice over aggression, and paying the tributes that power has to pay to reason—to paraphrase the opening statement of Justice Robert H. Jackson, chief U.S. prosecutor at the Nuremberg Trials at the conclusion of World War II.6

The Primacy of Regional Actors

It is well established that some Middle Eastern countries today, such as Egypt, Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), Türkiye, Israel, and Iran, wield significant influence beyond their borders. Their comprehensive power—spanning political, military, economic, and diplomatic domains—positions them uniquely to extinguish the region's fires. However, their current policies often entangle them in direct or proxy conflicts, as seen in Israel's tensions with Iran, Türkiye's intervention in Syria—and to a lesser extent in Iraq—and the UAE's and Saudi Arabia's military involvement in Yemen.⁷ Even Egypt's policies in Libya, Sudan and the Horn of Africa, although clearly restrained and cautious, reflect the broader regional pattern of competing interests fueling instability.8

Iran and Israel, in particular, have played central roles in perpetuating violence across Palestine, Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, and Yemen.9 Their antagonistic policies alienate them from other influential states and restrict their interactions to pragmatic agreements, such as Iran's accord with Saudi Arabia to restore diplomatic ties and de-escalate the Yemen conflict, and Israel's collaboration with Egypt to manage border tensions and address Gaza-related crises.¹⁰

In contrast, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt increasingly are embracing strategies that prioritize diplomacy and nonviolent foreign policies over military involvement in protracted conflicts. This strategic pivot focuses on the national security concerns of the respective regional player. Examples of such strategies include Saudi and Emirati initiatives to address the Yemen crisis; Saudi involvement in post-Assad Syria; and Egypt's deliberate efforts to

stabilize Libya, Sudan, and the Horn of Africa in order to proactively counter Addis Ababa's expanding influence in Somaliland.¹¹ Collectively, these policies underscore a growing consensus that enduring stability is best achieved through regional-led mediation, negotiation, and cooperation rather than military actions.

Extinguishing the raging fires in the Middle East requires a collective willingness to build a robust framework for regional security and cooperation. Such a framework must be grounded in fair and enforceable principles and include all countries, from Iran in the east to Morocco in the west. It should foster trade, promote good neighborhood practices, and leverage regional resources to enhance security and prosperity. The inability—or unwillingness—of the great powers, particularly the United States, to lead such an initiative underscores the urgency for regional players to assume this responsibility.

However, the feasibility of a collective endeavor led by Saudi Arabia, Egypt, the UAE, Türkiye, Israel, and Iran is contingent on overcoming significant obstacles that include mutual distrust, conflicting strategic goals, and their governments' divergent policies. These challenges may render full cooperation improbable, but they also highlight opportunities for limited partnerships among subsets of these states based on ad hoc alliances. An objective analysis of the region's dynamics might reveal pathways to partial collaboration, offering a pragmatic starting point for a broader and more enduring framework.

New Wars of Attrition

Before the outbreak of the Gaza war in October 2023, the Middle East, with its long history of volatile and disruptive conflicts, was already struggling to endure a cycle of wars and armed conflicts that had defied both military and political resolutions for decades. The region remained ensnared in a web of violence that threatened its survival, its future, and the aspirations of its people.

Israel, in particular, was engaged in an aggressive fait accompli strategy aimed at extinguishing the Palestinian cause. By escalating settlement activities in the West Bank and East Jerusalem, imposing a blockade on Gaza, and systematically eroding the governance capacity of the Palestinian National Authority, Israel worked to undermine the two-state solution and the principle of land for peace.¹² Successive far-right Israeli governments entrenched an apartheid-like regime, subjecting Palestinians to structural violence, dispossession, and dehumanization.¹³ Meanwhile, Israeli citizens faced growing insecurity and violence, fostering widespread rejection of the two-state solution and deepening societal divisions.¹⁴

On the other side, Palestinians were forced to endure the gradual erosion of their national aspirations, as the collapse of the 1993/1995 Oslo Accords and the waning international and regional focus on their right to self-determination left them increasingly vulnerable to occupation, settlement expansion, and blockade. 15 Although many embraced nonviolent resistance and civil disobedience, armed factions such as Hamas and Islamic Jihad resorted to violence, further complicating the path to peace.¹⁶

Historically, outbreaks of violence in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict prompted swift intervention by regional and international powers. Such efforts often resulted in ceasefire agreements, temporary truces, or humanitarian assistance that at minimum staved off complete societal collapse. However, by the time the Gaza war erupted in October 2023, most global attention had shifted to other regional concerns. Except for consistent Egyptian and Jordanian initiatives emphasizing the importance of the Palestinian cause, the need to revive peace negotiations, and the principle of land for peace, international focus largely had turned to the normalization of the "Abraham Accords," involving Israel, the UAE, Bahrain, and Morocco.¹⁷ On the whole, the Palestinian cause was reduced to symbolic condemnations, perfunctory calls for peace, and limited humanitarian aid administered by UN agencies and nongovernmental organizations.

Beyond the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, numerous other crises plagued the Middle East. Syria's civil war, which had begun in 2011, continued unabated.¹⁸ Lebanon, paralyzed by political disintegration and Hezbollah's dominance, became a pawn in Iran's regional ambitions.¹⁹ Iraq grappled with tensions between Iranian-backed militias and the legitimate government, while Yemen's civil war persisted despite partial de-escalation efforts mediated by China. 20 Sudan descended into chaos as rival factions vied for power, and Libya remained mired in conflict, unable to recover from years of instability.²¹ Natural disasters, such as the catastrophic Derna floods in 2023, only compounded the suffering.²²

Amidst this turbulence, the burden on regional and international powers to address these crises became overwhelming. Capitals like Cairo, Riyadh, and Tehran faced immense pressure to manage their foreign policy resources; major global powers, including Washington and Beijing, appeared resigned to the inevitability of prolonged instability. It was against this backdrop that the Gaza war erupted, quickly escalating into a regional war with far-reaching implications.

This war was distinct in its protracted nature and the apparent international inability to end it. Diplomatic tools—mediation, negotiation, and UN resolutions—proved ineffectual for more than a year. Calls for a ceasefire, disengagement proposals, and peace treaties yielded little progress, marking a departure from previous conflicts. To truly grasp the unprecedented gravity and complexity of this crisis, one must delve into a comparative analysis of earlier Middle Eastern wars that began in the mid-twentieth century. Such an examination is essential to understanding the profound distinctions between those conflicts and the one unfolding today.

The 1948 Arab-Israeli War, the longest of all regional wars prior to October 7, 2023, began on May 15, 1948, and ended on March 10, 1949.²³ This war displaced hundreds of thousands of Palestinians, marking the start of the enduring refugee crisis. Less than a decade

later, Israel, Britain, and France launched the Tripartite Aggression of October 1956 in response to Egypt's nationalization of the Suez Canal following its agreement to purchase Soviet-made arms by way of Czechoslovakia.²⁴ UN Resolution 1001, adopted on November 6, 1956, mandated an immediate ceasefire and the withdrawal of all military troops.²⁵ Military operations ceased the next day, and Britain, France, and Israel withdrew their troops shortly thereafter.

The June 1967 war, commonly known as the Six-Day War, lasted from June 5 to 10 and saw the Arab armies of Jordan, Egypt, and Syria decisively defeated by Israel.²⁶ Following the war, the three Arab countries respectively agreed to UN Security Council Resolutions 234, 235, and 236, which established a ceasefire but did not require Israel to withdraw its forces from the West Bank, East Jerusalem, Sinai, or the Golan Heights.²⁷ In November 1967, after extensive deliberations and consensus between the United States and the Soviet Union, the UN Security Council adopted Resolution 242.²⁸ In its Arabic-approved version, the resolution demanded that Israel withdraw from "the occupied Arab territories"; the English version, by contrast, called for Israel's withdrawal from "occupied Arab territories." This linguistic ambiguity allowed Israel, with American backing, to circumvent efforts for a full withdrawal.

The War of Attrition between Egypt and Israel (1969–1970) ended with a U.S. initiative establishing a mutual ceasefire that facilitated the resumption of international mediation.²⁹ However, the initiative exempted Washington from applying real pressure on Israel to implement Resolution 242, leaving key issues unresolved. These tensions culminated in the October 1973 War, launched by Egypt and Syria to liberate occupied territories.³⁰ Military operations lasted 19 days, during which the UN Security Council adopted Resolutions 338, 339, and 340, calling for a ceasefire.³¹ U.S. diplomatic efforts culminated in the second disengagement agreement between Egypt and Israel in September 1975, paving the way for subsequent negotiations and peace treaties.³² These efforts eventually restored Sinai to Egyptian sovereignty, honoring the sacrifices of the Egyptian forces during the October War.³³

The Israeli invasion of Lebanon in 1982 and the Second Lebanon War in 2006 also drew significant international intervention.³⁴ The 1982 invasion, which began on June 6, resulted in the occupation of Beirut.³⁵ Despite American and European diplomatic efforts, including those of a Soviet envoy, the peace treaty signed on May 17, 1983, between Lebanon and Israel collapsed shortly thereafter.³⁶ Continued resistance by Lebanese militants ultimately expelled Israeli forces by 2000. The Second Lebanon War in 2006, fought between Israel and Hezbollah, lasted just over 30 days, beginning on July 12 and concluding on August 14. UN Security Council Resolution 1701 established international peacekeeping forces in Lebanon, but many of its key provisions—including those requiring compliance from Israel and Hezbollah—remained unfulfilled.³⁷

However, the Gaza war of 2023 tells a fundamentally different story. This conflict stands apart in its endurance and in the international community's inability to effect meaningful change. Western bias, particularly U.S. support for Israel, consistently has shielded Israeli actions from significant consequences. American support in the form of military, economic, and diplomatic backing has emboldened Israel to perpetuate its occupation and systematically dismantle Palestinian aspirations. At the same time, other global powers, such as China and Russia, have remained either unwilling or unable to exert meaningful influence in resolving the conflict.

The Middle East's current predicament is further exacerbated by the region's status as a battleground for direct and proxy conflicts. Israel's rivalry with Iran, coupled with the broader arms race in the region, continues to fuel instability.³⁸ The absence of a balanced power structure and effective international leadership has left the Middle East trapped in a cycle of violence, with devastating consequences for its people and far-reaching implications for global security.

The Policies of Influential Regional Powers **Between 2011 and 2023**

Just as the Arab-Israeli wars and other significant regional conflicts—such as the Iran-Iraq War (1980-1988), the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait (1990), the subsequent liberation of Kuwait (1991), and the American invasion of Iraq (2003)—reshaped the Middle East, the Arab Spring uprisings brought radical changes to the foreign policies of the six influential regional powers: Egypt, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Türkiye, Israel, and Iran.

Before the 2011 uprisings, the Middle East was grappling with the aftermath of the U.S. invasion of Iraq, the protracted regional war on terror, and stalled Israeli-Palestinian peace negotiations. The region faced compounded instability from the Gaza blockade, intensified settlement activity in the West Bank and East Jerusalem, and repeated escalations between Israel and Palestinian factions in Gaza. Simultaneously, tensions between Iran and its Gulf neighbors, the United States, and Israel were mounting over Iran's nuclear ambitions and regional policies.³⁹

The Arab Spring unleashed a wave of unprecedented upheaval. Long-entrenched rulers in Tunisia and Egypt were ousted, while Libya, Syria, and Yemen descended into civil war. In response to these evolving dynamics and heightened instability, Egypt, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Türkiye, Israel, and Iran all began recalibrating their foreign policies to address the shifting landscape and emerging challenges.

Saudi Arabia and the UAE: Confronting **Regional Instability**

In 2011, Saudi Arabia and the UAE viewed the Arab Spring uprisings as a destabilizing force, fearing the chaos could empower political Islam movements and increase Iranian influence, particularly in Bahrain and Yemen. Riyadh and Abu Dhabi took decisive steps to counter the rise of Islamist groups by aligning with military and secular elites who opposed the Islamists in countries throughout the region. Simultaneously, they sought to contain Iran's regional expansion in Bahrain, Yemen, Iraq, Syria, and Lebanon.

Leveraging increased oil revenues generated during the upheaval, Saudi Arabia and the UAE enhanced their military capabilities, sought protection guarantees from the United States, and diversified their alliances. Such measures included acquiring advanced technological systems from China and modern weapons from Russia to reduce reliance on Western powers and expand their international partnerships. 40

Despite their efforts, Saudi Arabia and the UAE could not prevent the escalating crisis in Yemen. Yemen's hopes for a democratic transition after the 2011 uprising were derailed as the country plunged into civil war, involving the Iranian-backed Houthi movement, the internationally recognized government, and Saudi-Emirati-supported forces. 41 In 2015, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Bahrain launched a military intervention as part of the "Arab Coalition" to counter the Houthis, escalating the conflict and leading to repeated Houthi attacks on Saudi and Emirati territories until 2023.42

By the spring of 2023, after years of mediation attempts led by Oman and Iraq, China brokered a diplomatic breakthrough: It facilitated the restoration of diplomatic relations between Saudi Arabia and Iran, which had been severed in 2016 when hostilities between clients of the two countries broke out in Yemen. 43 Riyadh and Tehran committed to respecting each other's sovereignty and refraining from interfering in internal affairs. This diplomatic success brought a significant shift in Yemen, as military confrontations became less frequent, Saudi and Emirati forces partially withdrew, and the Iran-backed Houthis noticeably decreased their aggression against Saudi and Emirati territories. 44

Prior to October 7, 2023, Saudi Arabia capitalized on the relative calm in Yemen and its improved relations with Iran to focus on internal reforms under its Vision 2030 framework.⁴⁵ These reforms aimed to transform the kingdom's economy and society. Concurrently, Saudi Arabia pursued new security agreements with the United States and explored the possibility of normalizing relations with Israel to strengthen its international alliances. 46

The UAE, meanwhile, shifted its foreign policy priorities following its withdrawal from Yemen. It focused on areas such as Sudan, particularly after the outbreak of its civil war in 2023.47 The UAE also spearheaded the 2020 Abraham Accords, leading Bahrain, Morocco, and later Sudan in normalizing their relations with Israel. This milestone paved the way for

increased trade, diplomatic, political, and security cooperation with Israel.⁴⁸ At the same time, the UAE bolstered its regional alliances, including with Egypt and Syria, pursuing a gradual normalization process with Damascus—which concluded in December 2024 with the fall of the Assad regime. ⁴⁹ It also advanced its global partnerships, cultivating strong ties with China and Russia to reinforce its international influence.

Egypt: Navigating Regional Turmoil

Between 2011 and 2013, Egypt's foreign policy experienced instability.⁵⁰ During this time, Egypt distanced itself from active engagement in most regional issues, focusing primarily on the Palestinian conflict and its implications for national security, particularly in Sinai and beyond. However, by the beginning of 2014, Egypt's foreign policy had regained momentum, only to encounter a radically transformed Middle East fraught with unprecedented threats and dangers.

To the west of Egyptian territory, the outbreak of civil war in Libya led to the collapse of the political process aimed at rebuilding the state and its institutions, as well as forging a new social contract between the government and its citizens following the fall of Colonel Muammar Gaddafi's regime in October 2011.⁵¹ The conflict, marked by a military struggle between rival forces and militias, quickly escalated into a situation that drew in multiple regional and international actors.⁵² Amidst the chaos, terrorist groups freely roamed the country, spreading violence beyond Libyan borders and posing a direct threat to Egypt's security, as well as to the safety of Egyptian nationals working in Libya.⁵³ In response, Cairo was compelled to seek alliances with various factions involved in the conflict, coordinating efforts with friendly regional (UAE) and international (France) powers to curb the civil war and foster national consensus.⁵⁴ The Egyptian government also decided to take military action against terrorist groups based in eastern Libya, which had not only destabilized the border region but also perpetrated a war crime by killing twenty-one Egyptian Copts in 2015.55 Furthermore, Egypt sought to prevent Turkish incursions into western Libya, employing a combination of military and diplomatic strategies, and collaborating with the UN to craft a roadmap for the political process and to build unified legislative, executive, and judicial institutions in Libya.⁵⁶

To the south, Sudan's political and societal stability was rapidly deteriorating, and in 2023, the country plunged into a violent conflict between the army and the Rapid Support Forces (RSF), following the failed attempts to establish legitimate governance after Omar al-Bashir's fall in 2019.⁵⁷ The civil war is causing immense humanitarian suffering, displacing nearly a third of Sudan's population and accounting for the world's largest hunger crisis.⁵⁸ Egypt adopted a neutral "dialogue with all parties" approach, safeguarding its national security while strengthening relations with South Sudan and key Nile Basin countries to protect its water rights.⁵⁹ However, the influx of refugees and the broader humanitarian catastrophe

prompted Cairo to actively support the Sudanese army against the RSF and extend aid to official Sudanese institutions. 60 Egypt also sought to mobilize regional and international efforts to preserve Sudan's territorial integrity, uphold the legitimacy of the national state, and end the duality of the army and militias. Thus, Egyptian diplomacy advocated for the integration or dissolution of militias, disarmament, compensation for their members, and the restoration of stability across Sudan.

To the south also, tensions between Cairo and Addis Ababa remain acute. 61 As the upstream nation with the greatest influence over the distribution of the Nile's waters among its basin countries—Tanzania, Uganda, Rwanda, Burundi, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Kenya, Eritrea, South Sudan, Sudan, and Egypt—Ethiopia's policies are of critical concern to Egypt. In 2015, Egypt, Ethiopia, and Sudan signed the "Renaissance Dam Document," a declaration of principles aimed at ensuring the equitable sharing of the Nile waters.⁶² However, the Ethiopian government pursued a unilateral approach to the construction, operation, and filling of the Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam. 63 This disregard for the concerns and rights of downstream nations, particularly Egypt and Sudan, undermined the agreement's intended spirit of cooperation.

Despite these broader regional concerns, Egypt's primary focus remained on its eastern border with the Gaza Strip—a vital corridor exploited for smuggling weapons and ammunition to terrorist groups operating in Sinai. Between 2014 and 2021, these groups inflicted heavy losses, claiming the lives of hundreds of soldiers, police officers, and civilians before Egypt successfully subdued them.⁶⁴ At the same time, the Gaza Strip remained a persistent flashpoint, with recurring armed confrontations between Hamas and Israel that Egypt worked to de-escalate. 65 These efforts aimed to reduce violence and maintain regional stability, as well as refocus regional and international attention on the Palestinian cause—an issue increasingly overshadowed by the broader turmoil in the Middle East and the shifting dynamics introduced by the Abraham Accords.⁶⁶

Türkiye: From Expansionism to Retrenchment

Before 2011, Türkiye, led by then prime minister Erdoğan and his Islamist Justice and Development Party (AKP), maintained strong relations with its regional neighbors. It enjoyed a cooperative partnership with Syria, including President Bashar al-Assad, centered around a shared stance of "resistance" to Israel.⁶⁷ Türkiye also maintained relatively positive, albeit less intensive, relations with Iraq and Iran, while actively fostering trade, economic, and political collaborations with Gulf states, Egypt, and Arab countries in North Africa.⁶⁸

Yet the Erdoğan government and the AKP Islamists, after years of close relations with Arab governments, found in the 2011 uprisings and the subsequent success of political Islam movements a major strategic opportunity for Türkiye to become a regional leader of Islamist movements. Further, Türkiye saw the chance to become the main mediator between Islamists and the American and European West, who were apprehensive of the Islamists' intentions. Even though significant factions of Egyptian and Tunisian society were apprehensive about the successful elections of Muslim Brotherhood leaders, Ankara backed the new governments unilaterally. The AKP-led Ankara also supported the Islamists in Libya, Syria, and Yemen, even as the popular uprisings in these countries turned into civil wars.⁶⁹ As a result, the good diplomatic and political relations and trade and investment ties that Türkiye had with most of the Gulf countries and with Iraq and Iran changed into tensions, confrontations, and conflict. In the eyes of its former advocates, Ankara's choice to support regionally unpopular Islamists dissipated Türkiye's image as a progressive, secular, civil state—shattering a projection that it had built up over much of the 20th century.

Between 2011 and 2020, Türkiye armed Islamist opposition groups in Syria and Libya and intervened militarily in both countries in various ways. 70 It also aligned itself with the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt and reacted strongly to their overthrow in 2013, providing refuge to members of the group fleeing Egypt.⁷¹

This support for Islamist movements across the Middle East and North Africa alienated numerous regional and international actors. Egypt emerged as a particularly vocal critic of Türkiye's actions, perceiving this pivot as a direct threat to Cairo's vital interests and security—particularly in Libya, where Turkish involvement in the civil war deepened significantly. As Türkiye intensified its engagement in the conflicts in Libya and Syria, tensions with Egypt escalated, rendering conflict a defining characteristic of their bilateral relations during this period.⁷² The broader Arab world also responded negatively to Türkiye's policies. Riyadh, Abu Dhabi, Kuwait City, and Manama distanced themselves from Ankara, citing its perceived hostility and interference in Arab affairs.⁷³ Iran, despite being a frequent rival to many Gulf states, also expressed anger toward Türkiye owing to its continued threats against the Iranian-backed Assad regime in Syria.⁷⁴ Similarly, Iraq's relationship with Türkiye deteriorated as Turkish military incursions into northern Iraq persisted, further straining diplomatic ties.⁷⁵

Compounding these difficulties, the expansionist policies pursued by Erdoğan and the AKP significantly drained Türkiye's military, financial, political, and diplomatic resources.⁷⁶ As a result, Türkiye's pursuit of geopolitical influence undermined the economic growth it desperately needed, further complicating its strategic objectives. The significant economic, political, and diplomatic costs Türkiye faced, combined with the broader strategic failures of Islamist movements to gain or maintain power amid widespread public concern and rejection, compelled the Turkish ruling elite to reassess its Middle East policies.⁷⁷ Türkiye was obligated to recalibrate its approach, and it took steps to revive trade, investment, political cooperation, and diplomatic relations with Arab governments and Iran, ultimately rebuilding regional ties.

Between 2020 and 2023, Türkiye began a partial retreat from its unilateral support for armed Islamist groups in Syria. It took an active role in the Astana negotiation process with Russia and Iran, seeking political solutions to stabilize Damascus.⁷⁸ Türkiye also explored diplomatic relations with Bashar al-Assad's regime following Syria's return to the Arab League. However, Assad rejected Erdoğan's outreach because of Türkiye's ongoing support for Islamist groups and the continued presence of Turkish forces in northern Syria.⁷⁹

During this period, Türkiye eased its hostile stance toward Egypt, fostering joint security arrangements in Libya that brought relative stability.⁸⁰ It also engaged in security and diplomatic dialogue with Egypt, resulting in restrictions on Muslim Brotherhood propaganda against the Egyptian government.81 At the same time, it scaled back its military operations in Iraq and significantly reduced financial and military support for Islamist groups across the Middle East and North Africa. These moves improved relations with Gulf countries, Iraq, and Iran. Meanwhile, trade and investment with regional neighbors steadily increased. 82

President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, whose authority was strengthened by constitutional changes transforming Türkiye into a presidential system, also sought to mend relations with Israel. Prior to October 7, 2023, he extended overtures to Benjamin Netanyahu's far-right government, leading to the normalization of relations between the two countries.⁸³

Iran: Expanding Influence Through **Proxy Networks**

Before 2011, the Islamic Republic of Iran had positioned itself as a key beneficiary of the regional shifts following the U.S. invasion of Iraq. Through its cultivation of allies—from Hezbollah in Lebanon to Bashar al-Assad's regime in Syria and Shiite parties dominating Iraq's political landscape—Iran established a network of armed militias.⁸⁴ These groups not only served as a protective shield for Iran's security and interests against American and Israeli adversaries, but also as strategic assets leveraged in negotiations and regional power dynamics.

Between 2011 and 2023, Iran's regional strategy relied heavily on the use of military tools, both directly and through its proxies, to secure further strategic gains. Exploiting the fluid and unstable environment brought about by the Arab Spring uprisings, Tehran solidified its role as a power broker in the Middle East.85

On one front, Iran reinforced its network of allies by supporting them against uprisings that threatened their authoritarian, sectarian, and corrupt regimes. Starting in 2011, Tehran provided critical support to Bashar al-Assad's government in Syria, ensuring its survival during the civil war. 86 Similarly, Iran backed Hezbollah during the Lebanese protests of 2019–2021

and supported Iraq's ruling Shiite factions during the mass protests of 2019.87 These efforts allowed Iran's allies to maintain their grip on power, ensuring their dominance in Syria, Lebanon, and Iraq through 2023.

Iran also equipped its proxies to challenge U.S. and Israeli interests in the Middle East through a strategy designed to deter Washington and Tel Aviv from threatening Tehran's security, targeting its nuclear infrastructure, or undermining its allies' military capabilities. The Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) mobilized Shiite militias in Iraq to counter U.S. influence, while Hezbollah in Lebanon and Syria actively targeted Israeli assets and interests. 88 This approach contributed to escalating regional confrontations, including Iranian-supported groups' attacks on U.S. bases in Iraq and Syria, the 2020 U.S. assassination of IRGC commander Qassem Soleimani, and prolonged hostilities between Hezbollah and Israel.89

In Palestine, Iran adopted a hardline stance against Israel, calling for the destruction of the "Zionist entity."90 It provided consistent military and logistical support to Hamas and other factions in Gaza, sidelining the Palestinian Authority and undermining its role as the official representative of Palestinian interests.⁹¹ This antagonistic approach fueled structural tensions with Egypt and Jordan, Israel's two Arab neighbors committed to peace initiatives and the pursuit of a two-state solution.

In Yemen, Iran expanded its influence through the Houthi movement, which rose to prominence during the civil war that followed the country's 2011 uprising. Tehran provided the Houthis with military, financial, and political support, securing their loyalty as a key proxy near Sunni strongholds and its rival, Saudi Arabia. 92 The ensuing proxy war—fought between Iran-backed Houthis and the Saudi-led coalition, including the UAE and Bahraindevastated Yemen.⁹³ From 2015 to 2023, this conflict claimed thousands of lives, displaced millions, and led to the severance of diplomatic relations between Tehran and Riyadh in 2016. Relations with the UAE and Bahrain also deteriorated as Houthi missile and drone attacks targeted Saudi and Emirati territories.

Despite these challenges, Iran secured a strategic foothold in southern Arabia and the Bab al-Mandab Strait, linking the Gulf and Mediterranean waters to the southern Red Sea. 94 This unprecedented geographical reach enhanced Tehran's regional leverage but further destabilized Iraq, Syria, Lebanon, and Yemen, while intensifying security threats to Gulf Arab states, Egypt, and Jordan.

By 2020, Iran's aggressive policies and reliance on proxies had deepened its isolation. Its coalition included both authoritarian regimes, such as Assad's Syria, and militias like Iraq's Popular Mobilization Forces, Hezbollah, the Houthis, and Hamas. These alliances placed Iran in direct conflict with the United States, Israel, and major regional powers, contributing to heightened instability and widespread hostility toward Tehran. Recognizing the unsustainable costs of a conflict-driven regional policy, Iran began recalibrating its approach between 2020 and 2023. This shift—similar to Türkiye's earlier pivot—sought to restore

calm in the region. By October 7, 2023, Iran had reestablished diplomatic relations with Saudi Arabia through Chinese mediation, which facilitated relative stability in Yemen.⁹⁵ Iran also expanded trade and investment ties with the UAE and initiated limited political engagement with Egypt, signaling a strategic pivot aimed at reducing tensions and fostering regional cooperation.⁹⁶

Israel: Prioritizing Security Over Peace

Since its establishment in 1948, Israel consistently has been involved in military confrontations with its neighbors. In recent decades, Israeli politics have steadily shifted toward the extreme and religious right, which opposed the principle of "land for peace" and rejected the two-state solution as a viable means to resolve the Palestinian issue.⁹⁷ Successive right-wing governments intensified practices of occupation and settlement in the West Bank and East Jerusalem while maintaining a 2007-initiated blockade on the Gaza Strip, which steadily eroded the foundations of the peace process initiated by the 1979 Egyptian-Israeli Peace Treaty, the 1993 Oslo Accords, and the 1994 Wadi Araba Agreement with Jordan.98

In 2002, the Arab Peace Initiative offered Israel full regional normalization in exchange for the establishment of an independent Palestinian state and the return of occupied Arab territories.⁹⁹ This initiative built upon earlier frameworks, such as the Oslo Accords, which had sought to establish a roadmap for peace through mutual recognition and negotiation between Israel and the Palestinian Authority. Nevertheless, through 2011, Israeli governments increasingly abandoned the commitments of both initiatives, further diminishing prospects for a peaceful resolution. By intensifying the siege of Gaza, frequently engaging in military clashes with Hamas and allied factions and maintaining a "cold peace" with Egypt and Jordan, Israel systematically undermined any potential for long-term stability. Simultaneously, Israel refused to withdraw from the Syrian Golan Heights, engaged in military conflicts with Hezbollah—notably the 2006 war—and conducted repeated strikes against Iran's allies, often in coordination with the United States. 100 Israel's actions before 2011 perpetuated regional instability and weakened Tel Aviv's ability to establish diplomatic and security agreements across the Middle East and North Africa.

In 2011, Israel confronted a volatile Middle Eastern landscape shaped by widespread uprisings and the rise of Islamist groups espousing strong anti-Israeli rhetoric and supporting Palestinian resistance factions, including Hamas and Islamic Jihad.¹⁰¹ These political upheavals toppled regimes in Tunisia and Egypt; plunged Libya, Syria, and Yemen into civil wars; and increased pressure on Jordan and Morocco to implement reforms. 102 Regional powers, including Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Türkiye, and Iran, scrambled to secure their interests in this unstable environment.¹⁰³ Amidst these tumultuous times, rather than moderating its reliance on military force, halting its occupation, curbing settlement expansion, or lifting the blockade on Palestinian territories, Israel chose to unwaveringly pursue its customary policy

of military hegemony. 104 This course of action not only undermined any viable prospects for peace but also entrenched Israel's prioritization of security, sidelining engagement with the region's evolving dynamics. Concurrently, Israel intensified its unyielding pressure on Iran and its allies—both state and nonstate actors—perceiving them as existential threats to its national security.105

As the wave of uprisings gradually receded and Islamist movements struggled to consolidate or retain power, regional attention pivoted toward the escalating threat posed by terrorist organizations in war-torn countries such as Libya, Syria, and Yemen, as well as in politically unstable states like Iraq. In stark contrast to these shifting concerns, Israel's far-right governments, frequently under the leadership of Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu, remained resolute in their domestic and regional policies. 106

Between 2015 and 2023, Israel's Middle East policy was characterized by a dual strategy: an aggressive stance by far-right and religious governments toward Palestinians and Iran's allies, intertwined with a calculated openness toward select regional actors. 107 Israel conducted a series of targeted strikes against groups it deemed adversaries, focusing on Palestinian factions and Iranian-backed forces in Lebanon, Syria, and Iraq. Concurrently, Israel pursued diplomatic and security engagements with select regional actors. The 2020 Abraham Accords ushered in a new era of normalized relations, trade agreements, and strategic cooperation.¹⁰⁸ Israel also forged bilateral counterterrorism agreements with Egypt and collaborated with Jordan and the UAE on water resource management. 109

Building upon this dual-strategy framework, successive Tel Aviv governments adeptly leveraged steadfast American support to advance their objectives, exploiting the absence of substantive U.S. and European commitment to the peace process and the two-state solution.¹¹⁰ Western powers' apparent apathy toward Palestinian suffering further facilitated this agenda, as their engagement with the Palestinian cause was confined predominantly to humanitarian, economic, and financial aid.¹¹¹ In stark contrast, diplomatic efforts by the West were directed toward deepening Israel's regional integration, focusing on security, diplomacy, trade, and investment. 112 This strategic prioritization sought to achieve broad Arab normalization with Israel, effectively circumventing a just resolution to the Palestinian question and disregarding the principles of the 2002 Arab Peace Initiative.¹¹³

Israel's strategic goal was clear: to marginalize the Palestinian cause entirely; erode any remaining prospects for peace or a two-state solution; and shift the regional agenda toward confronting Iran, containing its allies, combating terrorism, and establishing security alliances.¹¹⁴ These alliances included major Arab states such as Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE, as well as Jordan and Türkiye, effectively redirecting focus away from the Palestinian issue to broader regional security concerns.

Such was the state of Israeli policies and the conditions of the leading Middle Eastern countries—Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, Türkiye, and Iran—before October 7, 2023. 115 Civil wars and localized military conflicts persisted, and regional players seemingly abandoned the Palestinians. Regional actors adopted varied strategies to increase regional security: Saudi Arabia sought to ease tensions with Iran, the UAE focused on deepening cooperation with Israel, Egypt prioritized national security amidst domestic challenges, and Türkiye reduced its engagement in regional conflicts. Each nation pursued regional strategies using various tools, yet none succeeded in fostering collective security or comprehensive stability.

The Explosion and Its Aftermath: **October 7, 2023**

The Hamas attacks on October 7 and Israel's subsequent military response ignited the powder keg of the Middle East, centering the region's enduring conflicts once again on Palestine. This eruption dismantled efforts at appearement, openness, and containment while exposing the fragility of ongoing mediation and negotiation processes. What followed was an escalation of direct and proxy wars involving numerous stakeholders, including Israel, Iran, Türkiye, and a range of armed groups such as Hamas, Hezbollah, the Houthis, and Syrian factions.

Repeated diplomatic efforts to resolve the conflict have faltered, leaving the region precariously balanced on the brink of catastrophe. Driven by the unyielding ambitions of key regional powers—most notably Israel and Iran—the war has unleashed devastating consequences.¹¹⁶ The resulting human suffering and material destruction have not only drained regional resources but also eroded the fragile remnants of stability, rendering any prospects for peace and sustainable development increasingly unattainable.

Since October 2023, Israeli actions have escalated beyond systematic violence against Palestinians, reflecting a broader regional agenda. In Lebanon, Israeli military operations have endangered civilian lives, devastated infrastructure, and undermined sovereignty under the pretext of neutralizing Hezbollah militarily, financially, and organizationally; removing it from the border area; and cutting off its access to Iranian weapons. 117 In Syria, relentless Israeli strikes targeting Iran's military presence have accelerated the dissolution of the Assad regime, leaving the nation in a state of anarchy dominated by competing armed factions.¹¹⁸ At the same time, Israel's confrontations with the Houthis in Yemen have escalated tensions in the Red Sea, jeopardizing maritime security and further destabilizing the region.¹¹⁹ In short, in relying on military dominance as a principal policy tool, Israel is advancing its immediate security objectives but helping to perpetuate instability across the Middle East.

Even as Israel's actions have exacerbated regional instability, Iran's role in the region similarly has contributed to the deterioration of peace and security. Between 2011 and 2020, Iranian policies helped destabilize Arab states such as Lebanon, Iraq, Syria, and Yemen, as its reliance on militias to execute its regional aims played into the ongoing conflict.¹²⁰ Tehran

positions itself as both a protagonist and antagonist in the region. Despite its overt ideological animosity toward Israel, Iran's actions—particularly its military entrenchment across Arab states—have only intensified the broader conflict, further endangering the Middle East as a whole.

The October 7 attacks represented a key moment, underscoring Iran's and Israel's parallel reliance on military force in addressing conflicts that demand political solutions. Through its weapons and logistical support, Iran facilitated Hamas's unprecedented assault while enabling rocket and drone strikes by Hezbollah, the Houthis, and Shiite militias in Iraq. 121 Framed as "support" for Palestinian resistance, these actions were designed to provoke Tel Aviv and escalate regional tensions, further entrenching a cycle of violence. Iran's sponsorship of armed groups beyond its borders and its blatant disregard for the sovereignty of Arab nations under its influence mirrors the extremism of Israel's far-right policies. The interplay between Iran and Israel has entrenched the Middle East in a protracted war of attrition, with mutual escalations perpetuating instability and an unrelenting cycle of violence. 122

Israel's simultaneous campaigns in Gaza and Lebanon have yielded significant yet deeply contentious outcomes, with both military and humanitarian ramifications. The staggering toll on human life and the widespread devastation in Gaza, as well as in Shiite-majority areas of Lebanon, highlight the cost of these operations.¹²³ From a strategic standpoint, however, the conflict has crippled much of Hamas's military infrastructure and its allied Palestinian factions, and depleted Hezbollah's stockpiles of Iranian-supplied rockets and weaponry.

Beyond these tactical gains, Israel has targeted key leadership figures within Hamas and Hezbollah, weakening their organizational and political influence, which may diminish their sway over Palestinian territories and Lebanon. Additionally, the conflict has helped create demilitarized zones in northern Gaza and southern Lebanon, albeit through forced displacements. 124 This systemic upheaval in Gaza has paved the way for even broader threats of large-scale displacement, while ongoing pressures in the West Bank and East Jerusalem manifested through occupation, settlement expansion, and apartheid policies—continue to marginalize Palestinian rights and stifle international advocacy.¹²⁵

As the conflicts in Gaza and Lebanon spiraled out into the region, Israel escalated its offensives against Iran and its proxies in Syria, Iraq, and Yemen, responding to mounting attacks from the Iranian bloc. 126 This escalation reached a critical juncture with the fall of the Assad regime by the end of 2024—a development that delivered a significant blow to Iranian influence.¹²⁷ With Syria no longer serving as a conduit for Iranian military and financial support to Hezbollah, Israel achieved a strategic milestone, effectively isolating Iran's most formidable ally in the region. Now, Israel's primary focus remains countering the Shiite militias in Iraq and the Houthis in Yemen, further limiting Iran's regional leverage and narrowing its strategic options.

Netanyahu, in his characteristic arrogance, has portrayed these developments as part of a "new Middle East" dominated by Israeli power. 128 Using platforms such as the UN, he has promoted maps and narratives depicting a polarized region of "forces of good and evil," erasing the concept of a Palestinian state and denying the Palestinian people's right to self-determination. However, despite Israel's apparent rise in regional influence—buoyed by the weakening of the Iranian axis, Türkiye's redirection of its priorities, and the strategic disarray among Arab states—Netanyahu failed to secure a definitive victory in the protracted conflict. 129 Israel was embroiled in a war for over a year that spiraled beyond its control until the ceasefire agreement took effect on January 19, 2025. 30 Doubts remain as to whether the ceasefire will truly resolve the deadly, protracted, and expansionist war.

Netanyahu and his far-right coalition are trapped by the very wars and extremist vision they have perpetuated.¹³¹ Despite their military and security accomplishments, they lack the means to bring these conflicts to a conclusive end. They have left Israel increasingly isolated in a "new Middle East" that offers few substantive allies, a set of circumstances that highlights the challenges of achieving dominance through militarized policies. What is more, for Netanyahu to achieve his objectives in Palestine and Lebanon, he would need the support of entities willing to accept unconditional surrender, enabling Israel to consolidate control over Gaza, intensify settler activities in the West Bank and East Jerusalem, and dismantle Hezbollah both militarily and politically. Yet such Palestinian and Lebanese entities do not exist. Even if they did, they would lack the political legitimacy and societal cohesion necessary to impose an "Israeli-style" peace.

To secure broader regional hegemony, Netanyahu envisions a scenario in which Iran's complete military and strategic collapse leaves the Islamic Republic incapable of supporting its allied governments, movements, and militias within the region. However, this vision remains a distant prospect. Despite significant setbacks such as the collapse of Hamas, the weakening of Hezbollah, and the fall of the Assad regime, Iran continues to pursue its concerted efforts to rebuild its network of influence.¹³² It remains steadfast in supporting its allies near Israel and reinforcing its militias in Iraq and Yemen, thereby sustaining its regional leverage and thwarting Israel's ambitions.

Netanyahu's coalition also faces the absence of regional partners willing to endorse his divisive "good versus evil" paradigm for the Middle East. No allies are prepared to accept the permanent suppression of Palestinian statehood, the enduring subjugation of the Palestinian people, or Israel's repeated encroachments on the sovereignty and rights of neighboring Arab nations. Furthermore, Israel's actions pose direct threats to the national interests of Egypt and Jordan, particularly through the risk of forced Palestinian displacement into their territories. 133 Consequently, Israel's relationships with its two peace treaty partners are under considerable strain. Netanyahu's strategy threatens to entrench a prolonged cycle of violence, destruction, and instability. Even with a ceasefire signed, the impact of the war remains palpable and the threat of continued violence persists.

Iran's own diplomatic and economic gains from the truce policies pursued between 2020 and 2023—including restored relations with Saudi Arabia, revitalized trade with the UAE, and emerging dialogues with Egypt and Jordan—also have eroded under the wartime

strains. 134 Repeated Iranian strategic retreats have undermined its broader regional ambitions. Nevertheless, it would be premature to suggest that the Islamic Republic is on the brink of a full retreat from the Levant. Despite the challenges it faces today, Iran remains likely to leverage its military, financial, and organizational assets to rebuild cohesion among its proxies in Palestine and Lebanon; reinforce factions in Iraq and Yemen; and adapt to the situation in Syria.135

Caught between Israel's strategic gains and the substantial losses sustained by Iran and its allies, the regional fortunes of Egypt, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Türkiye have become both promising and precarious in the aftermath of October 2023. As secondary actors in this broader conflict, these nations face the challenging task of navigating a landscape where their responses will shape both their own trajectories and the evolving balance of power in the Middle East.

Cairo, Riyadh, Abu Dhabi, and Ankara were unified in their calls for an immediate cessation of hostilities in Gaza and Lebanon over the past year and more, along with an end to all military operations in the region. 136 They have collectively rejected Israeli plans for displacement, settlement expansion, and the systematic violation of Lebanese sovereignty, while emphasizing the need to protect the Palestinian cause. 137 They also have taken active steps to provide humanitarian relief to the affected Palestinian and Lebanese populations and have coordinated diplomatically to press global powers to intervene decisively in quelling the violence across the Middle East.

For Egypt, the ongoing war of attrition presents three profound challenges to its national security and its longstanding regional role. The first critical threat stems from the potential forced displacement of Palestinians from Gaza. Although this is no longer overtly advocated by Israel's far-right and religious government, it remains a plausible scenario. Should the devastated Gaza Strip become uninhabitable, more than two million Palestinians could be pushed toward the Egyptian border. Aware of this peril, Cairo has proactively engaged in regional and international diplomatic efforts to reject such outcomes.¹³⁸ These measures have pressured Benjamin Netanyahu's government to publicly disavow displacement plans, a commitment that Egypt must continue to safeguard through persistent and strategic diplomacy.

The second significant threat emerges from the shifting nature of Tel Aviv's policies. Despite the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty of 1979 and established diplomatic relations, Israel's current leadership is no longer a reliable partner for regional peace or diplomacy aimed at resolving conflicts. This shift undermines Egypt's established strategy of leveraging cooperative frameworks to ensure stability, complicating Cairo's security calculations and its broader regional role. Israel's ongoing war in Gaza, its obstruction of humanitarian aid, and its disregard for Egypt's red lines—such as preserving the Philadelphi Corridor as a demilitarized zone and maintaining Palestinian control over the Rafah crossing—have placed its peace with Egypt in a crisis.¹³⁹ Netanyahu's repeated rejection of the two-state solution and his denial of the viability of an independent Palestinian state have rendered Egypt's efforts to promote regional peace and stability increasingly untenable. 140

A third, equally pressing threat to Egypt stems from the broader regional instability, amplified by precarious conditions along its other borders. To the south, Egypt faces the aforementioned repercussions of Sudan's civil war, heightened tensions at the southern entrance to the Red Sea, challenges in the Horn of Africa, and unresolved disputes with Ethiopia over water rights and security concerns. 141 To the west, Libya's persistent civil conflict adds to the pressure. This rapidly evolving landscape threatens Egypt's ability to maintain its carefully crafted foreign policy strategy and undermines its capacity to act effectively within both its immediate and its extended regional neighborhood.

Between 2020 and 2023, Türkiye embarked on a significant shift in its foreign policy, moving away from the expansionist ambitions rooted in its Ottoman and Islamist past. This recalibration aimed to rebuild constructive relations with its neighbors and reduce involvement in regional conflicts. In the aftermath of the October 2023 explosion of regional violence, Türkiye demonstrated its commitment to this new approach by extending humanitarian and political support to the Palestinian and Lebanese peoples.¹⁴² Coordinating closely with key Arab powers—Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE—Ankara worked to exert pressure on the Israeli government to halt its military operations and end the war.¹⁴³

Türkiye actively engaged in regional and international conferences focused on achieving a ceasefire in Palestine and Lebanon, promoting a peaceful resolution to the Palestinian issue based on the two-state solution, and mitigating hostilities across the Middle East. Erdoğan played a prominent role, attending summits organized by Cairo and Riyadh, where he delivered impassioned speeches supporting Palestinian and Arab rights.¹⁴⁴ He condemned Tel Aviv's war crimes, occupation policies, and settlement expansion, while emphasizing Türkiye's readiness to play a stabilizing role in securing peace in Palestine and the broader Arab Levant after the conflict. 145 This diplomatic engagement, the first dimension of Türkiye's response to the October 2023 crisis, aligned with its broader policy of reducing tensions and prioritizing peaceful solutions.

The second dimension of Türkiye's post-October 2023 policy unfolded in Syria during the latter part of 2024, reflecting a shift toward a more assertive, proxy-based military strategy. Ankara focused on supporting armed militias and allied groups in their efforts to overthrow the Assad regime in Damascus. 146 This strategy was designed to reshape the balance of power in the Syrian capital to safeguard Türkiye's multifaceted security interests. Türkiye capitalized on several factors: the weakening of Iranian deterrence and its regional allies, particularly Hezbollah, following successive military strikes; Russia's distraction with the ongoing war in Ukraine; and the diminished organizational capabilities of pro-Iranian forces. Ankara directed its proxies, particularly Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham, to intensify operations against the Assad regime.¹⁴⁷ Simultaneously, it tasked the Syrian National Army with increasing military pressure on Kurdish groups in northeastern Syria. This dual-pronged approach sought to eliminate Tehran's influence in Damascus—a city of immense historical and strategic importance to Türkiye—while addressing Ankara's deep-seated concerns about its perceived existential threat of Kurdish militancy. Additionally, this strategy supported Türkiye's domestic priorities, aiming to pave the way for the repatriation of millions of Syrian refugees

currently residing within its borders.¹⁴⁸ By leveraging both military and diplomatic tools, Türkiye seeks to redefine its regional role, balancing assertive actions in Syria with a commitment to fostering stability in Palestine and the wider Middle East.

The new war of attrition has disrupted the carefully calibrated regional agendas of Saudi Arabia and the UAE, despite their shared interest with Egypt and Türkiye in halting conflicts and pursuing peaceful resolutions.

Before October 2023, Saudi Arabia had been steadily distancing itself from regional conflicts, especially in Yemen, and had begun normalizing relations with Tehran in exchange for security guarantees.¹⁴⁹ Riyadh redirected its financial, political, and diplomatic resources toward its ambitious Vision 2030 modernization project, aiming to transform the kingdom's economy and global standing. This strategy followed two complementary paths; on one front, Riyadh sought to strengthen its strategic alliance with the United States, engaging in dialogue to secure security guarantees, including potential support for a peaceful nuclear program. Concurrently, it explored normalization with Israel, contingent on Israeli acceptance of a Palestinian state.¹⁵⁰ On the other front, Saudi Arabia diversified its international relationships by forging partnerships with China and Russia, in order to reduce its reliance on Washington while enhancing geopolitical leverage through military, trade, technological, and investment collaborations.¹⁵¹

However, the outbreak of new hostilities disrupted these efforts. The violent escalation across Palestine, Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, Yemen, and the southern Red Sea has diverted Riyadh's focus from its modernization goals. It also exposed Saudi Arabia to unexpected risks, such as the collapse of the Assad regime, which added unforeseen complications to Riyadh's bid to maintain regional stability while advancing its global priorities.

The UAE faced similar disruptions to its foreign policy agenda. Prior to October 2023, Abu Dhabi withdrew from Yemen, redirecting its attention to other conflict zones and deepening its diplomatic, trade, and security ties with Israel.¹⁵² Concurrently, the UAE sought to consolidate its regional and international alliances, projecting influence through strategic partnerships. Yet the wars in Gaza and Lebanon, coupled with Israel's rejection of the two-state solution, presented significant challenges. Abu Dhabi attempted to leverage its close relationship with Tel Aviv to push for a ceasefire, facilitate humanitarian aid, and build regional consensus on governance for postwar Gaza and Lebanon.¹⁵³ Despite its efforts, the UAE struggled to achieve meaningful concessions from Israel, even though it was the only Arab state that expressed a willingness to participate in a peacekeeping force in Gaza after the war.154

Further complicating matters, Abu Dhabi faced difficulty mitigating tensions between Israel and Iran. Even with strong diplomatic ties to Tehran, the escalating hostilities undermined Abu Dhabi's efforts to shield the Gulf from the fallout of the broader conflict. The unexpected collapse of Assad's regime, a development the UAE had not anticipated given its role in Syria's reintegration into the Arab League, further destabilized the region.¹⁵⁵ This dramatic shift forced the UAE to confront the resurgence of armed militias aligned

with political Islam—an ideology it considers the greatest security threat to the Middle East. The evolving power dynamics in Syria and the broader regional turmoil highlighted vulnerabilities in Abu Dhabi's foreign policy, exposing its challenges in navigating an increasingly volatile Middle East.

Opportunities for Collective Security in the Middle East

The Middle East finds itself at a crossroads, confronting a fundamental question: how can the region bring an end to the protracted war of attrition and establish a comprehensive security framework that alleviates tensions, prevents future conflicts, and lays the groundwork for lasting peace and stability?

The current regional landscape is defined by relentless violence; extensive destruction; the repeated collapse of nation-states; and stagnant economic, social, and political development. Compounding this bleak reality is a burgeoning youth population deprived of essential human security. These young generations, often disillusioned and left with few prospects, are being driven toward radicalism, violence, or illegal migration—an unfortunate fate that can only be averted by restoring stability and fostering hope. 156

Some ruling elites and civil society groups place their faith in global powers—such as the United States, China, Russia, or the European Union—to intervene and stabilize the region. However, the reality is far from encouraging. Although the Middle East's geostrategic location, energy resources, and wealth render it indispensable to global politics, external powers often have adopted a fragmented, reactive approach. The United States and China seem primarily concerned with safeguarding their immediate interests, often through piecemeal, temporary measures aimed at managing crises rather than resolving them. Meanwhile, Russia and the European Union, grappling with diminishing regional influence, appear focused on salvaging their remaining stakes. Collectively, these powers lack a cohesive vision or sustained policy framework capable of addressing the structural challenges that perpetuate the Middle East's cycles of conflict. Whether from reluctance, incapacity, or competing priorities, all seem ill-equipped to undertake the monumental task of stabilizing the region and fostering enduring peace.

This state of affairs points to an undeniable reality: the responsibility for ending the conflicts and forging a path toward stability now rests on the shoulders of the region's major actors. If these powers—Tel Aviv, Tehran, and Ankara, alongside Cairo, Riyadh, and Abu Dhabi—are determined to reject the status quo, they must take proactive steps to reshape the Middle East's future. The intricate interplay of gains and losses, opportunities and risks, may compel

them to explore the potential for collective security arrangements. Such frameworks could serve as a foundation to reduce tensions, mitigate conflicts, and open avenues for peaceful settlements and long-term stability.

The willingness of these regional powers to embrace collaboration will determine whether the Middle East can transcend its cycles of violence and emerge as a more stable, cooperative entity in an increasingly dynamic and unpredictable global landscape. The stakes have never been higher, and the region's ability to chart its own course has never been more critical.

Even though Israel has emerged as a strategic winner in the current Middle East conflict with Hamas, Hezbollah, Iran, and their allies substantially weakened—it is in a precarious position. The necessity of sustaining military strikes to prevent the "axis of resistance" from resuming rocket and drone attacks perpetuates instability. At the same time, policies such as reoccupying Gaza, considering scenarios of forced displacement, expanding settlements in the West Bank, maintaining a presence in Lebanese territory, and conducting continued aggressions toward Syria fail to create lasting security or stability. Moreover, these actions hinder normalization efforts with its regional neighbors. Benjamin Netanyahu's far-right and religious government, while persistently advancing divisive rhetoric and punitive strategies against Iran and its allies, is likely aware that other regional powers, such as Türkiye focused on curtailing Iranian influence in Syria—are not invested in overthrowing the Islamic Republic or dismantling Iran as a state.

For Israel to break free from the cycle of perpetual conflict, it must abandon policies rooted in coercion and unilateral dominance. This includes reevaluating its refusal to recognize Palestinian self-determination and the viability of a two-state solution. Instead, Israel should actively pursue regional consensus aimed at peaceful settlements, collective security arrangements, and the delineation of mutually respected boundaries and spheres of influence. Such a shift would not only foster long-term stability and security but also open pathways to genuine normalization with its neighbors. Without this strategic recalibration, Israel risks remaining entrenched in an unending conflict that undermines both regional peace and its own long-term interests.

In the aftermath of October 7, 2023, Iran has emerged as the most significant strategic loser, facing a decline that appears ever more irreversible. Traditional strategies to regain influence—such as reasserting the power of its allies in Gaza and Lebanon, rallying remnants of the Assad regime in Syria, or deploying Iraqi and Yemeni militias in cross-border operations against Israel—have proven inadequate. The direct involvement of the IRGC and the utilization of Iran's arsenal in the ongoing conflicts have only deepened its challenges, compounding rather than alleviating its predicament.

The leadership of the Islamic Republic, as reflected in public statements by Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei and other senior officials, is aware of the multiple actors capitalizing on its waning influence.¹⁵⁷ These include Tel Aviv as well as regional powers like Ankara and Riyadh. The once-potent narrative of the "axis of resistance" has crumbled under

the pressures of conflict, destruction, and Israel's overwhelming military superiority. The ideological and political appeal of this narrative has eroded, leaving Tehran increasingly vulnerable and isolated in the region. For Iran to secure its future, a fundamental shift in its approach is imperative. Building regional consensus is now critical to safeguard its national security and protect essential interests, including the survival of the Islamic Republic, the continuation of its nuclear program, and the preservation of its remaining alliances. Without such a recalibration, Tehran risks exacerbating the devastating consequences of the war of attrition, deepening its isolation, and accelerating the decline of its influence in a region increasingly aligned against it.

Türkiye, which oscillated between Ottomanist aspirations and Islamist policies from 2011 to 2020 before shifting its regional approach between 2020 and 2023, now stands poised to consolidate a series of strategic gains. These include significant achievements in Syria, where it has capitalized on Iran's diminishing influence in the Arab Mashreq, as well as successful diplomatic coordination with Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt. Moreover, Türkiye has maintained a dual approach toward Israel—publicly condemning its actions while engaging in covert military and operational cooperation in Syria.

Despite these successes, Erdoğan and his government recognize the challenges of translating short-term victories into sustainable long-term objectives. To integrate Turkish-backed militias into governance structures in Damascus, exert effective pressure on Kurdish factions Ankara considers terrorist, facilitate the return of millions of Syrian refugees from Turkish soil, and spearhead reconstruction efforts in war-torn areas, Türkiye must engage in coordinated efforts with key regional powers: Iran, Israel, Egypt, and Gulf States.

Iran, despite its current vulnerabilities, retains significant influence in the Arab Mashreq. Israel's military-dominated posture remains a defining factor in regional dynamics. Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Qatar have the financial and political capital that will be needed to shape outcomes in Syria and the broader Levant. Egypt's indispensable role in mitigating regional instability, alongside its critical stake in Gaza and the Palestinian cause, further underscores its importance in any framework for peace. For Ankara, success lies in harmonizing these multifaceted partnerships, capitalizing on its unique geopolitical position, and adeptly balancing competing interests to advance its strategic objectives. Such an approach will be central to Türkiye's ability to assert its influence and shape the contours of the emerging Middle Eastern order.

As for other major regional players—both winners and losers in the current Middle Eastern war of attrition—their roles must now shift toward fostering collective security to end conflicts and initiate peaceful settlements.

For Egypt, the stakes are particularly high. Its borders adjoin crisis zones on all fronts, introducing additional national security threats. These include the fallout from Israeli incursions into Gaza, a regional arms race, and the socioeconomic strain of integrating refugees. The economic impact is also significant, with declining revenues from the Suez Canal adding

to the burden.¹⁵⁸ Since October 2023, Cairo has undertaken significant efforts to mitigate regional instability, forging collaborations with key partners such as Ankara, Riyadh, and Abu Dhabi while maintaining a cautious diplomatic approach toward Tehran and demonstrating considerable strategic restraint with Tel Aviv. Despite Egypt's vital role as a mediator in efforts to end the war in Gaza, plan postconflict scenarios, and refocus global attention on the Palestinian cause and the two-state solution, its relationship with Israel has come under considerable strain. The source of the strain is Tel Aviv's persistent intransigence, including its refusal to permit humanitarian aid into Gaza, its unwillingness to transfer control of the Rafah crossing to Palestinian authorities, and its military incursions into the demilitarized Philadelphi Corridor.

All regional actors share a crucial interest in establishing a collective security framework encompassing arenas such as Palestine, Lebanon, Syria, and Iraq. Without it, the persistent cycle of conflict will continue to endanger both regional and global interests. Within this context, the visions of Saudi Arabia and the UAE, while closely aligned with Egypt's emphasis on stability and collective security, reflect distinct national priorities shaped by their unique geopolitical and strategic objectives.

For Saudi Arabia, the focus remains on advancing its Vision 2030 modernization agenda while safeguarding its resources from unresolved regional tensions. Riyadh seeks to maintain calm with Iran, stabilize the Arab Mashreq, and pursue strategic dialogues with the United States on peaceful nuclear programs and regional normalization efforts. Yet Washington's insistence on conditioning such agreements on normalization with Israel—without addressing Palestinian rights or the two-state solution—undermines Saudi ambitions. This challenge is compounded by the difficulty of insulating Saudi resources from the turbulence in the Levant in the face of direct and proxy conflicts between Israel, Iran, and Türkiye. Without a robust collective security arrangement, Riyadh's ability to shield itself from regional fallout while focusing on its domestic and strategic priorities will remain under threat. The Kingdom's vision, therefore, hinges on forging broader regional cooperation to address these challenges and achieve lasting peace.

The UAE, having ended its military involvement in Yemen, has redirected its focus toward influencing civil conflicts in Sudan and Libya while maintaining close ties with Israel. However, Abu Dhabi is increasingly concerned about the fallout from the Assad regime's collapse, the resurgence of Islamist groups in Syria, and the competition among Türkiye, Iran, and Israel in the Arab Mashreq. To mitigate these risks, the UAE is exploring collaborations with Saudi Arabia and Egypt to stabilize Syria and the broader Levant. 159 It also seeks to influence postwar scenarios in Gaza, positioning itself as a pragmatic player capable of bridging divides and advancing a cooperative regional framework.

Despite shared interests, significant obstacles hinder efforts to establish collective security in the Middle East. Chief among these are regional actors' continued reliance on military tools, support for armed militias, and interference in the internal affairs of other states. Such practices erode trust and exacerbate divisions, making it difficult to build a shared vision

for peace. The erosion of foundational principles such as "land for peace" and the persistent prioritization of force over dialogue have compounded these challenges.

Egypt and Saudi Arabia stand out as exceptions to this trend, having refrained from direct or proxy military involvement in the current conflicts. However, other key players, including Israel, Iran, Türkiye, and the UAE, continue to wield military capabilities in ways that perpetuate cycles of violence and delay meaningful collective action. The only viable solution lies in replacing militarism with a framework of collective security based on dialogue, pacification, and peaceful settlements.

To advance this vision, Egypt and Saudi Arabia must take the lead in launching a regional security grouping modeled after the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE). This initiative would invite participation from all Middle Eastern states and regional organizations, such as the League of Arab States and the Gulf Cooperation Council, under the following commitments:

- 1. Noninterference: Respect for the sovereignty of states and adherence to noninterference in internal affairs.
- 2. Peaceful Conflict Resolution: Adoption of dialogue, negotiation, and consensus-building to resolve tensions and conflicts.
- 3. End to Militarism: A commitment to cease direct and proxy military interventions, halt support for armed militias, and refrain from employing force as a policy tool.
- **4.** Support for Self-Determination: Efforts to end occupation, dismantle settlements, and lift blockades to enable peoples seeking self-determination to achieve it within realistic frameworks.
- 5. Nation-State Building and Consolidation: Initiatives to rebuild and stabilize fragmented or collapsed states across the Middle East and to end the presence of militarized nonstate actors and terrorist militias.

This framework would address the root causes of instability while fostering mutual cooperation and reducing tensions. By prioritizing collective security, the initiative would offer a pathway to resolving entrenched conflicts and promoting sustainable development across the region.

The first test of this regional security grouping should be to restore the Palestinian cause as a matter of self-determination and the right to an independent state. Simultaneously, the framework should endeavor to shape Syria's future free from the dominance of armed groups and external military interventions. If successful, these efforts could set the stage for a broader transformation of the Middle Eastern order, steering it toward a sustainable and cooperative future.

About the Author

Amr Hamzawy is a senior fellow and the director of the Carnegie Middle East Program. His research and writings focus on governance in the Middle East and North Africa, social vulnerability, and the different roles of governments and civil societies in the region. He was previously an associate professor of political science at Cairo University and a public policy professor of the practice at the American University in Cairo.

His research and teaching interests as well as his academic publications focus on democratization processes in Egypt, tensions between freedom and repression in the Egyptian public space, political movements and civil society in Egypt, contemporary debates in Arab political thought, and human rights and governance in the Arab world. His new book *On The Habits of Neoauthoritarianism – Politics in Egypt Between 2013 and 2019* appeared in Arabic in September 2019.

Hamzawy is a former member of the People's Assembly after being elected in the first Parliamentary elections in Egypt after the January 25, 2011 revolution. He is also a former member of the Egyptian National Council for Human Rights. Hamzawy contributes a weekly op-ed to the Arab daily *al-Quds al-Arabi*.

Notes

- Dream 386: "I found myself a reserve officer in a unit assigned to guard bridges and important places when the war erupted. The enemy planes attacked us and began shaking the ground with their bombs. Amid the chaos, our defenses managed to shoot down one of their aircrafts, killing all aboard save for one. The survivor, a soldier, parachuted into our hands. When we apprehended him, we were stunned to discover he was none other than our English language and literature teacher. Out of respect, we treated him with courtesy. He spoke to us about the portrayal of war in literature, how wars are waged to resolve problems but often end up deepening them. He concluded with a quiet conviction: Justice is the only solution."
- 2 "Global Trends," UNHCR US, Accessed January 16, 2025, https://www.unhcr.org/us/global-trends.
- David Gritten, "Gaza war: Where does Israel get its Weapons?," BBC News, September 3, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-68737412; Afaa Shurafa And Fatma Khaled, "Death Toll In Gaza From Israel-Hamas War Passes 44,000, Palestinian Officials Say," AP News, November 21, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/israel-palestinians-hamas-war-lebanon-hezbollah-iran-news-11-20-2024-5da3ce43df862fe9eeab4ad804bdc0f; and Bassem Mroue and Melanie Lidman, "The Death Toll In Lebanon Crosses 3,000, Health Ministry Says," PBS News, November 4, 2024, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/the-death-toll-in-lebanon-crosses-3000-in-israeli-attacks-health-ministry-says.
- 4 "Great Power Competition in the Middle East and North Africa," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, accessed January 15, 2025, https://carnegieendowment.org/programs/middle-east/great-power-competition-in-the-middle-east-and-north-africa?lang=en.
- 5 "Who We Are," Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, accessed January 15, 2025, https://www.osce.org/who-we-are.
- 6 Collin Makamson, "The Grave Responsibility of Justice': Justice Robert H. Jackson's Opening Statement at Nuremberg," The National WWII Museum New Orleans, November 20, 2020, https://www.nationalww2museum.org/war/articles/robert-jackson-opening-statement-nuremberg.
- 7 Raffi Berg, "Why Has Israel Attacked Iran?," BBC News, October 26, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-68811276; Henri J. Barkley, "What Role is Turkey Playing in Syria's Civil War?," Middle East Program, Council on Foreign Relations, December 6, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/what-role-turkey-playing-syrias-civil-war; "Turkey To Soon Wind Down Latest Operation In Northern Iraq, Erdogan Says," Al Jazeera News, July 13, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/7/13/turkey-to-soon-wind-down-latest-operation-in-northern-iraq-erdogan-says; and "Conflict in the Yemen and the Red Sea,"

- Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated October 8, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/war-yemen.
- 8 "Egypt Parliament Approves Military Intervention In Libya," Africa News, August 13, 2024, https://www.africanews.com/2020/07/21/egypt-parliament-approves-military-intervention-in-libya/; "Sudan's RSF Accuses Egypt Of Involvement In Air Strikes On Its Forces," Al Jazeera News, October 10, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/10/10/sudans-rsf-accuses-egypt-of-involvement-in-air-strikes-on-its-forces; and Shahira Amin, "Egypt is Cozying up to Somalia to Thwart Ethiopia," Atlantic Council, September 19, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/egypt-somalia-ethiopia-gerd/.
- Daniel Byman, Seth G. Jones, and Alexander Palmer, "Escalating to War between Israel, Hezbollah, and Iran," Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 4, 2024, https://www.csis.org/analysis/escalating-war-between-israel-hezbollah-and-iran.
- Jash Amrita, "Saudi-Iran Deal: A Test Case of China's Role as an International Mediator," Georgetown Journal of International Affairs, School of Foreign Service, June 23, 2023, https://gjia.georgetown.edu/2023/06/23/saudi-iran-deal-a-test-case-of-chinas-role-as-an-international-mediator/; and Aidan Lewis, "Israel And Egypt Relations Explained As Tensions Rise At Rafah Border," Reuters, May 28, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/egypt-israel-relations-explained-tensions-rise-rafah-border-2024-05-28/.
- 11 "Conflict in the Yemen and the Red Sea," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated October 8, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/war-yemen; "Syria FM In Saudi Arabia On Maiden Trip As New Rulers Reset Regional Ties," Al Jazeera News, January 2, 2025, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2025/1/2/syria-fm-in-saudi-arabia-on-maiden-trip-as-new-rulers-reset-regional-ties;; Jack Jeffery, "Sudan's Neighbors Meeting In Cairo For Summit Agree To Egypt's Initiative To Try To End Conflict," AP News, July 13, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/egypt-sudan-summit-ethiopia-dam-6c2877b05df9fa045ca59b257e9e59e8; and Hisham Qadri Ahmed, "Somalia's Strategic Counterbalance to Ethiopian Influence in the Horn of Africa," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 7, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2024/11/somalia-ethiopia-relations?lang=en.
- 12 Caleb Diehl And Joseph Federman, "A Look At How Settlements Have Grown In The West Bank Over The Years," AP News, July 5, 2024, https://apnews.com/a-look-at-how-settlements-have-grown-in-the-west-bank-over-the-years-0000019079d8d0f6a3da79dcbd0a0000; and Raja Abdulrahim, "Gaza Has Suffered Under 16-Year Blockade," New York Times, October 7, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/07/world/middleeast/gaza-blockade-israel.html.
- "Israel's Occupation Of Palestinian Territory Is 'Apartheid': UN Rights Expert," Global Perspective Human Stories, United Nations, March 25, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1114702.
- Daniel Bar-Tal, "Why People in Israel Live in Constant Fear, and How Their Leaders Capitalize on It," Haaretz, April 23, 2017, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/2017-04-23/ty-article-magazine/.premium/why-israelis-live-in-fear-and-who-capitalizes-on-it/0000017f-dc38-d3ff-a7ff-fdb82ea20000.
- 15 Aaron David Miller, "Why the Oslo Peace Process Failed," Foreign Policy, September 13, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/13/oslo-accords-1993-anniversary-israel-palestine-peace-process-lessons/.
- 16 Mubarak Awad, "Non-Violent Resistance: A Strategy for the Occupied Territories," Institute for Palestine Studies, Journal of Palestine Studies, Vol.13, No. 4, 1984, https://www.palestine-studies.org/en/node/38891.
- "The Egyptian-Jordanian-Palestinian Trilateral Summit," Egypt State Information Service, August 14, 2023, https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/185200/The-Egyptian-Jordanian-Palestinian-trilateral-summit?lang=en-us; and "The Abraham Accords Declaration," U.S. Department of State, September 15, 2020, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Abraham-Accords-signed-FINAL-15-Sept-2020-508-1.pdf.
- 18 "Syria's Civil War: The Descent Into Horror," Council on Foreign Relations, December 20, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/article/syrias-civil-war.
- 19 Kareem Chehayeb, "What Is Hezbollah, The Iranian-Backed Group That Could Go To All-Out War Against Israel?," AP News, June 24, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/hezbollah-israel-hamas-lebanon-gaza-62d6eb8831fbd871f862146add7970d9.
- 20 Jon B. Alterman, "Why Did China Help Saudi Arabia and Iran Resume Diplomatic Ties?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 10, 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/why-did-china-help-saudi-arabia-and-iran-resume-diplomatic-ties.

- 21 "Civil War in Sudan," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated February 20, 2025, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/power-struggle-sudan; and "Civil Conflict in Libya," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated July 15, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/ global-conflict-tracker/conflict/civil-war-libya.
- "A Year On, Politics Plague Rebuilding Efforts In Libya's Flood Ravaged Derna," France 24, September 9, 2024, https://www.france24.com/en/ africa/20240909-year-on-rebuilding-libya-flood-hit-derna-plagued-by-politics.
- "About the Nakba," The Question of Palestine, United Nations, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://www. un.org/unispal/about-the-nakba/.
- Esther Moeller, "The Suez Crisis Of 1956 As A Moment Of Transnational Humanitarian Engagement," European Review of History: Revue Européenne D'histoire, Volume 23, March 16, 2016, https://doi. org/10.1080/13507486.2015.1121970.
- "Resolution 1001 (ES-I), UN. General Assembly, United Nations Digital Library, 1956, https:// digitallibrary.un.org/record/208418?ln=en&v=pdf.
- Dimitrios Machairas, "The Strategic and Political Consequences of the June 1967 War," Cogent Social Sciences 3 (1). doi:10.1080/23311886.2017.1299555.
- "Resolution 234, UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1967, https://digitallibrary.un.org/ record/90712?ln=en&v=pdf; "Resolution 235, UN Security Council United Nations Digital Library, 1967, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/90713?ln=en&v=pdf; and "Resolution 236, UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1967, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/90714?ln=en&v=pdf.
- "Resolution 242, UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1967, https://digitallibrary.un.org/ record/90717?ln=en&v=pdf.
- Moshe Gat, "Military Power and Foreign Policy Inaction: Israel, 1967-1973." Israel Affairs 22 (1): 69-95. 2016, https://doi.org/10.1080/13537121.2015.1111636; and William P. Rogers, First Rogers Plan, The Israeli-Palestinian Conflict: An Interactive Database, 1969, https://ecf.org.il/issues/issue/149.
- "Arab-Israeli War 1973," U.S. Department of State Archive, 2001-2009, https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ ho/time/dr/97192.htm.
- "Resolution 338," UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1973, https://unsco.unmissions. org/sites/default/files/s res 3381973.pdf; "Resolution 339," UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1973, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/93467?ln=en&v=pdf; and "Resolution 340," UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 1973, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/93468?ln=en&v=pdf.
- "Shuttle Diplomacy and the Arab-Israeli Dispute, 1974–1975," Office of the Historian, U.S. Department of State, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://history.state.gov/milestones/1969-1976/shuttle-diplomacy.
- "Egypt Observes Return Of Last Portion of Sinai," Special to the New York Times, April 24, 1983, https:// www.nytimes.com/1983/04/24/world/egypt-observes-return-of-last-portion-of-sinai.html.
- 34 Matthew Mpoke Bigg, "Israel Has Invaded Lebanon Three Times Before. Here's a Closer Look.," New York Times, October 1, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/10/01/world/middleeast/israel-lebanon-invasionshistory.html.
- George Azar and Mariam Shahin, "Beirut Photographer: Revisiting Stories of the 1982 Lebanon War," Al Jazeera News, December 6, 2012, https://www.aljazeera.com/program/witness/2012/12/6/ beirut-photographer-revisiting-stories-of-the-1982-lebanon-war.
- Dusko Doder, "Soviets Warn U.S. Against Sending Troops to Beirut," Washington Post, July 9, 1982, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1982/07/09/soviets-warn-us-against-sending-troops-tobeirut/a9f99d45-ed1e-45e1-9e13-92a054f3be34/; and Thomas L. Friedman, "America's Failure in Lebanon," New York Times Magazine, April 8, 1984, https://www.nytimes.com/1984/04/08/magazine/america-sfailure-in-lebanon.html.
- "Resolution 1701," UN Security Council, United Nations Digital Library, 2006, https://unsco.unmissions. org/sites/default/files/s res 17012006.pdf.

- 38 Peter Kenyon, "How Iran and Israel Became Archenemies," NPR, April 12, 2024, https://www.npr. org/2024/04/12/1244281886/iran-israel-relations-enemies-gaza-war.
- Jonathan Masters and Will Merrow, "What Are Iran's Nuclear and Missile Capabilities?," Council on Foreign Relations, November 26, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/article/what-are-irans-nuclear-and-missile-capabilities.
- Amr Hamzawy and Rain Ji, "Navigating Influence: Great Powers in the Middle East and North Africa," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://carnegieendowment.org/ features/navigating-influence-mena?lang=en.
- "Conflict in the Yemen and the Red Sea," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated October 8, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/war-yemen.
- "Saudi-led Coalition," Yemen Conflict Observatory, ACLED, January 31, 2024, https://acleddata.com/ yemen-conflict-observatory/actor-profiles/saudi-led-coalition/; and "Beyond Riyadh: Houthi Cross-Border Aerial Warfare
- 2015-2022," ACLED, January 17, 2023, https://acleddata.com/2023/01/17/ beyond-rivadh-houthi-cross-border-aerial-warfare-2015-2022/.
- Afrah Nasser, "Oman's Interest and Role n the Conflict in Yemen," Arab Center Washington DC, March 14, 2023, https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/omans-interests-and-role-in-the-conflict-in-yemen/; "Iraq Offers To Mediate End To Yemen War," Barron's, July 23, 2023, https://www.barrons.com/news/iraq-offers-tomediate-end-to-yemen-war-efa505cc; and Giorgio Cafiero, "A Year Ago, Beijing Brokered An Iran-Saudi Deal. How Does Détente Look Today?," Atlantic Council, March 6, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/ blogs/iransource/iran-saudi-arabia-china-deal-one-year/.
- Ahmed Nagi, "The Pitfalls of Saudi Arabia's Security-Centric Strategy in Yemen," Malcom H. Kerr Carnegie Middle East Center, Carnegie Endowment For International Peace, October 12, 2022, https:// $\underline{carnegie endowment.org/research/2023/01/the-pitfalls-of-saudi-arabias-security-centric-strategy-in-pitfalls-of-saudi-arabias-security-centric-security-centric-strategy-in-pitfalls-of-saudi-arabias-security-centric-security-centric-security-centric-security-centric-security-centric-security-centric-security-security-centric-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-security-secur$ yemen?lang=en¢er=middle-east; and Declan Walsh and David D. Kirkpatrick, "U.A.E. Pulls Most Forces From Yemen in Blow to Saudi War Effort," New York Times, July 11, 2019, https://www.nytimes. com/2019/07/11/world/middleeast/yemen-emirates-saudi-war.html.
- "Overview," Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, Vision 2030, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://www.vision2030. gov.sa/en/overview.
- Lucy Kurtzer-Ellenbogen, Ambassador Hesham Youssef, Robert Barron, and Adam Gallagher, "Is a Saudi-Israel Normalization Agreement on the Horizon?," United States Institute of Peace, September 28, 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/09/saudi-israel-normalization-agreement-horizon.
- Edith M. Lederer, "Sudan Accuses UAE Of Arming Rivals And Prolonging War, UAE Accuses Sudan Of Refusing To Talk Peace," AP News, September 11, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/ $\underline{un\text{-}sudan\text{-}uae\text{-}weapons\text{-}government\text{-}paramilitary\text{-}war\text{-}859bf38f1a6f6a5647fb528d3818f5bb}.$
- "Israel signs first Arab free trade agreement with UAE," Al Jazeera News, May 31, 2022, https://www. aljazeera.com/economy/2022/5/31/israel-signs-major-trade-deal-with-uae.
- Steven Heydemann, "Syria Normalization: The Failure Of Defensive Diplomacy," Brookings, August 2, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/syria-normalization-the-failure-of-defensive-diplomacy/.
- Adel El-Adawy, "Egypt's Evolving Foreign Policy," Washington Institute For Near East Policy, October 17, 2013, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/egypts-evolving-foreign-policy.
- Mattisan Rowan, "Libya Timeline: Since Qaddafi's Ouster," United States Institute of Peace, July 1, 2019, https://www.usip.org/libya-timeline-qaddafis-ouster.
- 52 "Civil Conflict in Libya," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated July 15, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/civil-war-libya.
- Alessia Melcangi And Giuseppe Dentice, "Libya's Crisis Is A Tough Puzzle To Solve For Egypt," Atlantic Council, June 18, 2020, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/ libyas-crisis-is-a-tough-puzzle-to-solve-for-egypt/.

- 54 "Libya Accuses Egypt, UAE, France Of Backing New Attack By Haftar," Middle East Monitor, July 20, 2019, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20190720-libya-accuses-egypt-uae-france-of-backing-newattack-by-haftar/.
- "Islamic State: Egyptian Christians Held In Libya 'Killed," BBC News, February 15, 2015, https://www. bbc.com/news/world-31481797.
- 56 Khalil Al-Anani, "Egypt's Changing Policy in Libya: Opportunities and Challenges," Arab Center Washington DC, January 21, 2021, https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/egyptschanging-policy-in-libya-opportunities-and-challenges/; and "Libya's Rival Lawmaker Start UN-Backed Talks in Egypt," April 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/ libyas-rival-governments-start-un-backed-talks-egypt-2022-04-13/.
- "Sudan Crisis Explained," UNHCR, November 14, 2024, https://www.unrefugees.org/news/ sudan-crisis-explained/.
- "Sudan Emergency, UNHCR, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://www.unrefugees.org/ emergencies/sudan/; and "Global community to urge action on escalating Sudan crisis at UN General Assembly," OCHA, September 25, 2024, https://www.unocha.org/news/ global-community-urge-action-escalating-sudan-crisis-un-general-assembly.
- "Sweilem Leads Egyptian Delegation To South Sudan For High-Level Talks, Project Launches," Daily News Egypt, June 26, 2024, https://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2024/06/26/ sweilem-leads-egyptian-delegation-to-south-sudan-for-high-level-talks-project-launches/.
- Anthony Skinner, "Egypt's Approach to Conflict in Sudan: A Simmering Crisis," Fikra Forum, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, June 23, 2023, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/ egypts-approach-conflict-sudan-simmering-crisis.
- 61 "Why is Egypt Worried About Ethiopia's Dam on the Nile?," BBC News, September 13, 2023, https://www. bbc.com/news/world-africa-66776733.
- 62 Monica Moyo, "Egypt, Sudan, and Ethiopia Sign Nile Dam Agreement (March 23, 2015)," International Law in Brief, American Society of International Law, March 27, 2015, https://www.asil.org/blogs/ egypt-sudan-and-ethiopia-sign-nile-dam-agreement-march-23-2015.
- 63 "Agreement on Declaration of Principles between The Arab Republic of Egypt, The Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia And The Republic of the Sudan On The Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam Project (GERDP)," March 23, 2015, https://www.internationalwaterlaw.org/documents/regionaldocs/Final Nile Agreement 23 March 2015.pdf.
- Khalil Al-Anani, "Insurgency in Sinai: Challenges and Prospects," Arab Center Washington DC, June 10, 2022, https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/insurgency-in-sinai-challenges-and-prospects/.
- "Egypt's Role in Gaza: More Than a Mediator," Al Jazeera News, April 26, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2022/4/26/egypts-role-gaza-more-than-mediator.
- Mohamed Maher, "Two Years On, the Abraham Accords Bear Fruit," Fikra Forum, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, October 26, 2022, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/ two-years-abraham-accords-bear-fruit.
- Bayram Balci, "Turkey's Relations with the Syrian Opposition," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 13, 2012, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2012/04/ turkeys-relations-with-the-syrian-opposition?lang=en.
- Soner Cagaptay and Tyler Evans, "Turkey's Changing Relations with Iraq," Policy Focus 122, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, October 2012, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/3193.
- Birol Baskan, "Turkey's Pan-Islamist Foreign Policy, The Cairo Review of Global Affairs, The American University in Cairo, Spring 2019, https://www.thecairoreview.com/essays/ turkeys-pan-islamist-foreign-policy/.

- 70 Henri J. Barkey, "What Role Is Turkey Playing in Syria's Civil War?," Middle East Program, Council on Foreign Relations, December 6, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/what-role-turkey-playing-syrias-civilwar; and Jalel Harchaoui, "Why Turkey Intervened in Libya," Foreign Policy Research Institute, December 7, 2020, https://www.fpri.org/article/2020/12/why-turkey-intervened-in-libya/.
- 71 Jamie Dettmer, "Turkey Angry Over Morsi Ouster," Voice of America News, July 31, 2013, https://www. voanews.com/a/turkey-angry-over-morsi-ouster/1713848.html.
- Borzou Daragahi, "Turkey And Egypt Bury The Hatchet, Marking An End To Emerging Third Axis In The Middle East," Atlantic Council, March 15, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/ turkey-egypt-diplomatic-relations-partnership/.
- Nader Habibi, "Turkey's Economic Relations with Gulf States in the Shadow of the 2017 Qatar Crisis," Middle East Brief, Crown Center for Middle East Studies, December 2019, https://www.brandeis.edu/ crown/publications/middle-east-briefs/pdfs/101-200/meb132.pdf.
- Micah Halpern, "Iran Flexes Its Power by Transporting Turkey to the Stone Age," Observer, April 22, 2015, https://observer.com/2015/04/iran-flexes-its-power-by-transporting-turkey-to-the-stone-ages/.
- Hamidreza Azizi and Salim Cevik, "Turkish and Iranian Involvement in Iraq and Syria," Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, October 12, 2022, https://www.swp-berlin.org/10.18449/2022C58/.
- 76 Kali Robinson, "Turkey's Growing Foreign Policy Ambitions," Council on Foreign Relations, July 11, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/turkeys-growing-foreign-policy-ambitions.
- Alper Coşkun and Sinan Ülgen, "Political Change and Turkey's Foreign Policy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 14, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2022/11/ political-change-and-turkeys-foreign-policy?lang=en.
- "Syrian War: All You Need to Know About the Astana Talks," Al Jazeera News, October 30, 2017, https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/10/30/syrian-war-all-you-need-to-know-about-the-astana-talks.
- Suleiman Al-Khalidi, "Syria's Assad Says He Won't Meet Erdogan Until Turkey Ends Its 'Occupation,'" Reuters, March 16, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/ syria-assad-says-he-wont-meet-erdogan-until-turkey-ends-its-occupation-2023-03-16/.
- Alia Brahimi, "Will Egypt and Turkey's Opposing Views on Libya's Longrunning Conflict Doom their Rapprochement?," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, December 23, 2024, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/ will-egypt-and-turkeys-opposing-views-on-libyas-longrunning-conflict-doom-their-rapprochement-195018.
- 81 Anchal Vohra, "The Muslim Brotherhood's Survival is Now in Question," Foreign Policy, August 7, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/08/07/muslim-brotherhood-turkey-survival/.
- Serhat S. Çubukçuoğlu and Mouza Hasan Almarzooqi, "What's Behind Growing Ties Between Turkey and the Gulf States," Atlantic Council, July 21, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/turkeysource/ whats-behind-growing-ties-between-turkey-and-the-gulf-states/.
- "Turkey, Israel To Restore Full Diplomatic Relations," Al Jazeera News, August 17, 2022, https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2022/8/17/turkey-israel-to-restore-full-diplomatic-relations.
- Alissa J. RubinBen Hubbard and Lazaro Gamio, "What to Know About the Axis of Resistance, the Iran-backed Militia Network," New York Times, October 1, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/article/axisresistance-iran-militia.html.
- Ehud Yaari, "Iran's Ambitions in the Levant," Foreign Affairs, May 1, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ iran/irans-ambitions-levant.
- Geneive Abdo, "How Iran Keeps Assad in Power in Syria," Foreign Affairs, August 25, 2011, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/iran/2011-08-25/how-iran-keeps-assad-power-syria.
- "Country Reports on Terrorism 2019: Iran," U.S. Department of State, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs. com/articles/iran/2011-08-25/how-iran-keeps-assad-power-syria.
- "Iran's Revolutionary Guards," Council on Foreign Relations, November 12, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/irans-revolutionary-guards.

- 89 Lyse Doucet, "Qasem Soleimani: US Kills Top Iranian General In Baghdad Air Strike," BBC News, January 3, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50979463.
- 90 "Iran Leader To Haniyeh: 'Zionist Entity Will One Day Be Eliminated, Palestine Will Rise From The River To The Sea," Times of Israel, May 23, 2024, https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/iran-leader-to- $\underline{han iyeh-zion ist-entity-will-one-day-be-eliminated-palestine-will-rise-from-the-river-to-the-sea/.}$
- 91 Mohammad Ayatollahi Tabaar, "Why Iran is Gambling on Hamas," Foreign Affairs, November 1, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/middle-east/why-iran-gambling-hamas.
- "Conflict in the Yemen and the Red Sea," Global Conflict Tracker, Council on Foreign Relations, Updated October 8, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/war-yemen.
- "Assessing the Impact of the War in Yemen," UNDP, February 22, 2020, https://www.undp.org/yemen/ publications/assessing-impact-war-yemen.
- "Yemen Official: Iran Plans To Control Bab Al-Mandab, Not Interested In Peace Efforts," Arab News, September 13, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2161366/middle-east.
- Raffi Berg, "Iran And Saudi Arabia To Renew Ties After Seven-Year Rift," BBC News, March 10, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-64906996.
- "UAE-Iran Joint Economic Commission Convenes For First Time In 10 Years," Reuters, April 30, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/uae-iran-joint-economic-commission-convenes-first-time-10-years-2024-04-30/; and "Egypt's Sisi Meets With Iran's Foreign Minister," Reuters, October 17, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/irans-foreign-minister-makes-rare-trip-egypt-2024-10-17/.
- Mairav Zonszein, "The Mainstreaming of Israeli Extremism," Middle East Institute, December 18, 2024, https://www.mei.edu/publications/mainstreaming-israeli-extremism.
- "Gaza: 15 Years of Blockade," UNRWA, Accessed January 15, 2025, https://www.unrwa.org/gaza15-yearsblockade; "Egypt and Israel Treaty of Peace," March 26, 1979, https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/ unts/volume%201136/volume-1136-i-17813-english.pdf; "Israeli-Palestinian Interim Agreement on the West Bank and the Gaza Strip," United Nations, December 27, 1995, https://www.un.org/unispal/ document/auto-insert-185434/; and "Treaty of Peace Between the State of Israel and the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan," 1994, https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/default/files/document/files/2024/05/ il20jo941026peacetreatyisraeljordan.pdf.
- "The Arab Peace Initiative," Arab Summit in Beirut, 2002, https://www.kas.de/c/document_library/ get_file?uuid=a5dab26d-a2fe-dc66-8910-a13730828279&groupId=268421.
- 100 "The History of Conflict Between Hezbollah and Israel," Al Jazeera News, September 18, 2024, https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/9/18/hezbollah-and-israel-a-timeline-of-conflict.
- 101 Jeremy Bowen, "Arab Spring: How the Uprisings Still Echo, 10 Years On," BBC News, February 11, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-56000950; and Olivier Roy, "The New Islamists," Foreign Policy, April 16, 2012, https://foreignpolicy.com/2012/04/16/the-new-islamists/.December 16, 2013, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-12482315; "Egypt crisis: President Hosni Mubarak Resigns as Leader," BBC News, February 12, 2011, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-12433045; Mattisan Rowan, "Libya Timeline: Since Qaddafi's Ouster," United States Institute of Peace, July 1, 2019, https://www.usip. org/libya-timeline-qaddafis-ouster; "Syrian Situation," UNHCR, Updated 2025, https://reporting.unhcr. org/operational/situations/syria-situation; "Yemen: Why is the war there getting more violent?," BBC News, April 14, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-29319423; "Arab uprising: Country by country - Jordan," BBC News, December 16, 2013, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-12482679; and "Why has Morocco's king survived the Arab Spring?," BBC News, November 24, 2011, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-middle-east-15856989.
- 102 "Arab uprising: Country by country Tunisia," BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-12482315.
- 103 Abdulkhaleq Abdullah and Paul Salem, "The Arab Spring: A View from the Gulf," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 28th, 2011, https://carnegieendowment.org/events/2011/07/ the-arab-spring-a-view-from-the-gulf?lang=en.
- 104 "Israel and the Palestinians: History of the Conflict Explained," BBC News, January 20, 2025, https://www. bbc.com/news/newsbeat-44124396.

- 105 Maziar Motamedi, "Iran's Zarif Blames Israel for Natanz Incident, Vows Revenge," Al Jazeera News, April 12, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/12/ irans-zarif-blames-israel-for-natanz-incident-vows-revenge.
- 106 Raffi Berg, "Benjamin Netanyahu, Israel's Controversial Leader," BBC News, November 21, 2024, https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-18008697.
- 107 Mairav Zonszein, "The Mainstreaming of Israeli Extremism," Middle East Institute, December 18, 2024, https://www.mei.edu/publications/mainstreaming-israeli-extremism.
- 108 Tova Norlen and Tamir Sinai, "The Abraham Accords—Paradigm Shift of Realpolitik?," George C. Marshall European Cetner for Security Studies, October 2020, https://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/ security-insights/abraham-accords-paradigm-shift-or-realpolitik.
- 109 Zena al Tahhan, "Egypt-Israel Relations 'At Highest Level' in History," Al Jazeera News, September 20, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2017/9/20/egypt-israel-relations-at-highest-levelin-history; and Mohammed Mahmoud, "Exploring the Feasibility of the Jordan-Israel Energy and Water Deal," Middle East Eye, December 16, 2021, https://www.mei.edu/publications/ exploring-feasibility-jordan-israel-energy-and-water-deal.
- 110 Stephen M. Walt, "The United States Has Less Leverage Over Israel Than You Think," Foreign Policy, March 21, 2024, https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/03/21/us-israel-leverage-biden-netanyahu/.
- 111 "Western Leaders Accused of Hypocrisy Over Response to Palestine, Ukraine," Al Jazeera News, October 9, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/10/9/ western-leaders-accused-of-hypocrisy-over-response-to-palestine-ukraine.
- 112 "U.S. Security Cooperation with Israel," Bureau of Political-Military Affairs, U.S. Department of State, January 20, 2025, https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-israel/.
- 113 "The Arab Peace Initiative," Arab Summit in Beirut, 2002, https://www.kas.de/c/document_library/ get_file?uuid=a5dab26d-a2fe-dc66-8910-a13730828279&groupId=268421.
- 114 David Schenker, "Regional Security Cooperation Partnerships in the Middle East," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 21, 2022, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/ regional-security-cooperation-partnerships-middle-east.
- 115 Sanam Vakil and Neil Quilliam, "The Abraham Accords and Isreal-UAE Normalization," Chatham House, April 12, 2023, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/03/abraham-accords-and-israel-uae-normalization/03security-landscape; and "Israel-Egypt Peace Treaty," Embassy of Israel: Egypt, August 18, 2024, https://new. embassies.gov.il/egypt/en/news/israel-egypt-peace-treaty.
- 116 "One Year After Hamas's October 7 Terrorist Attacks, Here's How the Region Has Changed," Atlantic Council, October 4, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/ one-year-after-hamass-october-7-terrorist-attacks-heres-how-the-region-changed/.
- 117 "Costs of Israel-Hezbollah Conflict on Lebanon, Israel," Reuters, November 27, 2024, https://www.reuters. com/world/middle-east/costs-israel-hezbollah-conflict-lebanon-israel-2024-11-26/.
- 118 Alex Binley, "Israel Carries out Dozens of Air Strikes Across Syria, Reports Say," BBC News, December 9, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c4gxplxy550o.
- 119 David Gritten, "Houthis Vow to Continue Attacking Israel Despite Strikes on Yemen," BBC News, December 27, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cx27rnjg3qvo; and Ashley Lane, "Iran's Islamist Proxies in the Middle East," Wilson Center, September 12, 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/ irans-islamist-proxies.
- 120 "Iran's Priorities in a Turbulent Middle East," International Crisis Group, April 13, 2018, https://www. crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/iran/184-irans-priorities-turbulentmiddle-east; and
- 121 Farnaz Fassihi and Ronen Bergman, "Hamas Attack on Israel Brings New Scrutiny of Group's Ties to Iran," New York Times, October 13, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/13/world/ middleeast/hamas-iran-israel-attack.html?smid=tw-share; and Tia Goldenberg, "Hezbollah's Drones

- are a Fierce and Evasive Threat to Israel," AP News, October 14, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/ hezbollah-drones-iran-israel-war-hamas-iran-houthi-386ae3c8deeb4c8997e64c954c3670e5.
- 122 Amr Hamzawy, "The Middle East's New War of Attrition," Carnegie Endowment For International Peace, November 14, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/emissary/2024/11/ middle-east-war-attrition-israel-gaza-egypt-jordan-role?lang=en.
- 123 "Gaza Death Toll Passes 45,000 as UN School Suffers New Deadly Strike," UN News, December 16, 2024, https://news.un.org/en/story/2024/12/1158206; and Bassem Mroue and Melanie Lidman, "The Death Toll In Lebanon Crosses 3,000 In The 13-Month Israel-Hezbollah War, Health Ministry Says," AP News, November 4, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/israel-lebanon-hezbollah-death-toll-798b846237a24ed37490 ea29bd4e3aba.
- 124 "Gaza 'Buffer Zone' Possible War Crime: UN Human Rights Chief," UN News, February 8, 2024, https:// news.un.org/en/story/2024/02/1146352.
- 125 Caleb Diehl and Joseph Federman, "A Look at How Settlements Have Grown in the West Bank Over the Years," AP News, July 5, 2024, https://apnews.com/a-look-at-how-settlements-have-grown-in-the-westbank-over-the-years-0000019079d8d0f6a3da79dcbd0a0000; and Tia Goldenberg, "A Former Mossad Chief Says Israel is Enforcing and Apartheid System in the West Bank," AP News, September 6, 2023, https:// apnews.com/article/israel-apartheid-palestinians-occupation-c8137c9e7f33c2cba7b0b5ac7fa8d115.
- 126 "Israel has been Bombing Yemen, Lebanon, Syria and Gaza," Al Jazeera News, September 30, 2024, https:// www.aljazeera.com/program/newsfeed/2024/9/30/israel-has-been-bombing-yemen-lebanon-syria-and-gaza.
- 127 Maya Gebeily and Timour Azhari, "Syrian Rebels Topple Assad Who Flees to Russia in Mideast Shakeup," Reuters, December 8, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/ syria-rebels-celebrate-captured-homs-set-sights-damascus-2024-12-07/.
- 128 Ishaan Tharoor, "Welcome to the New, 'New' Middle East, Washington Post, October 16, 2023, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/10/16/new-new-middle-east-israel-region-saudi-relations-fututre/.
- 129 Maziar Motamedi, "The Iran-led Axis of Resistance in the Aftermath of Syria's Upheaval," Al Jazeera News, December 21, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/12/21/the-iran-ledaxis-of-resistance-in-the-aftermath-of-syrias-upheaval; Alper Coskun and Sinan Ülgen, "Political Change and Turkey's Foreign Policy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 14, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2022/11/political-change-and-turkeys-foreignpolicy?lang=en; and Samy Magdy and Joseph Krauss, "After 15 Months of War, Hamas Still Rules Over What Remains of Gaza," AP News, January 21, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/ israel-palestinians-hamas-war-ceasefire-hostages-militants-rule-93da074c251d0fcaa395503749e2849e.
- 130 Raffi Berg, "What We Know About the Gaza Ceasefire," BBC News, February 2, 2025, https://www.bbc. com/news/articles/cy5klgv5zv0o.
- 131 "Israeli Far-Right Ministers Oppose Gaza Ceasefire Deal With Hamas," Reuters, January 19, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/ israeli-far-right-ministers-oppose-gaza-ceasefire-deal-with-hamas-2025-01-19/.
- 132 Maziar Motamedi, "The Iran-led Axis of Resistance in the Aftermath of Syria's Upheaval," Al Jazeera News, December 21, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/12/21/ the-iran-led-axis-of-resistance-in-the-aftermath-of-syrias-upheaval.
- 133 Ela Preto Martini, "Palestinian Displacement From Egypt and Jordan's Perspective," December 2, 2023, https://www.diplomaticourier.com/posts/palestinian-displacement-egypt-jordan-perspective; Aidan Lewis, "Israel and Egypt Relations Explained as Tensions Rise at Rafah Border," Reuters, May 28, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/egypt-israel-relations-explained-tensions-rise-rafahborder-2024-05-28/; and Nimrod Goren, "Strained Israel-Jordan Ties are Further Tested by Gaza, but a Turnaround is Possible," Middle East Institute, November 8, 2024, https://www.mei.edu/publications/ strained-israel-jordan-ties-are-further-tested-gaza-turnaround-possible.
- 134 Parisa Hafezi, Nayera Abdallah and Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Iran and Saudi Arabia Agree to Resume Ties in Talks Brokered by Chinese," Reuters, March 10, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iran-saudiarabia-agree-resume-ties-re-open-embassies-iranian-state-media-2023-03-10/; and "Iran, Islamic Rep. trade

- balance, exports and imports by country and region 2022," World Integrated Trade Solution, 2022, https:// wits.worldbank.org/Country/Profile/en/Country/IRN/Year/2022/tradeFlow/EXPIMP.
- 135 Arman Mahmoudian, "Iran's 'Axis of Resistance' Weakened but Still Dangerous," Stimson, January 10, 2025, https://www.stimson.org/2025/irans-axis-of-resistance-weakened-but-still-dangerous/.
- 136 "Israel-Hamas War: Arab Nations Condemn U.S. for Vetoing Cease-Fire Resolution," New York Times, December 9, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/live/2023/12/09/world/israel-hamas-war-gaza-news.
- 137 Amr Hamzawy and Nathan J. Brown, "Arab Peace Initiative II: How Arab Leadership Could Design a Peace Plan in Israel and Palestine," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 17, 2023, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/11/ arab-peace-initiative-ii-how-arab-leadership-could-design-a-peace-plan-in-israel-and-palestine?lang=en.
- 138 Grey Myre and Aya Batrawy, "Why Egypt Won't Allow Vulnerable Palestinians Across its Border," NPR, February 26, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/02/26/1232826942/rafah-gaza-palestinians-egypt-border.
- 139 Rayhan Uddin, "War on Gaza: Why Is Israel Insisting On Controlling The Philadelphi And Netzarim Corridors?," Middle East Eye, August 23, 2024, https://www.middleeasteye.net/explainers/ what-are-philadelphi-netzarim-corridors-why-do-they-matter.
- 140 Adam Rasgon, "Netanyahu Restates Opposition to Two-State Solution, Despite Pressure from Biden," New York Times, January 21, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/01/21/world/middleeast/netanyahu-bidenisrael-palestinian-state.html.
- 141 Abdellatif El-Menawy, "Egypt's Key Role in Ending the Civil War in Sudan," Arab News, August 23, 2024, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2568591; Gerrit Kurtz, Stephan Roll, and Tobias von Lossow, "Escalations Risks in the Horn of Africa," Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, October 28, 2024, https:// www.swp-berlin.org/10.18449/2024C50/; and "Ethiopia And Egypt Say No Agreement In Latest Talks Over A Contentious Dam On The Nile," AP News, December 20, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/ ethiopia-egypt-dam-nile-dispute-21571634b25f5aa9a8f857fb16cabaf3.
- 142 "Turkish Red Crescent Sends its Biggest Gaza Aid Shipment Yet," Reuters, March 7, 2024, https://www. reuters.com/world/middle-east/turkish-red-crescent-sends-its-biggest-gaza-aid-shipment-yet-2024-03-07/.
- 143 "Turkey Will Continue to Increase Pressure on Israel, Erdogan Tells Palestinian Leader Abbas," Reuters, August 14, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/ turkey-will-continue-increase-pressure-israel-erdogan-tells-palestinian-leader-2024-08-14/.
- 144 "President Erdoğan Attends D-8 Summit, To Discuss Palestine," Daily Sabah, December 18, 2024, https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/diplomacy/president-erdogan-attends-d-8-summit-to-discusspalestine; and Zafer Fatih Beyaz, "Turkish President Erdogan in Riyadh for Joint Arab-Islamic Summit on Gaza," Anadolu Ajansı, November 11, 2023, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/ turkish-president-erdogan-in-riyadh-for-joint-arab-islamic-summit-on-gaza/3050429.
- 145 "Erdogan Says Biden, U.S. Complicit In Alleged Israeli War Crimes," Reuters, July 11, 2024, https://www. reuters.com/world/erdogan-says-biden-us-complicit-alleged-israeli-war-crimes-2024-07-11/; and Rich Outzen, "Erdogan Leans on Israel, Pushes for Post-war Role in Gaza," Atlantic Council, October 30, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/erdogan-gaza-hamas-turkey-israel/.
- 146 Henri J. Barkey, "What Role Is Turkey Playing in Syria's Civil War?," Middle East Program, Council on Foreign Relations, December 6, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/ what-role-turkey-playing-syrias-civil-war
- 147 Sinan Ciddi and Sophia Epley, "Turkey and HTS: A New Era of Extremism in Syria?," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, January 15, 2025, https://www.fdd.org/analysis/op_eds/2025/01/15/ turkey-and-hts-a-new-era-of-extremism-in-syria/.
- 148 Mehmet Guzel And Suzan Fraser, "The Warm Turkish Welcome for Refugees is Ending and Syrians are Worried," AP News, December 20, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/ turkey-syria-assad-erdogan-refugees-e5ea4587b0d010d5319667897a52ff51.
- 149 John Calabrese, "A New Era of Saudi Diplomacy Has Arrived," The National Interest, April 6, 2024, https:// nationalinterest.org/feature/new-era-saudi-diplomacy-has-arrived-210441.

- 150 Grant Rumley, "Israel Normalization Negotiations and the U.S.-Saudi Defense Relationship," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 25, 2023, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/ israel-normalization-negotiations-and-us-saudi-defense-relationship; and Stuart Winer, "Former Top Saudi Advisor: No Israel Normalization Before Palestinian Statehood," Times of Israel, March 22, 2021, https:// www.timesofisrael.com/former-top-saudi-adviser-no-israel-normalization-before-palestinian-statehood/.
- 151 Camille Lons, "East Meets Middle: China's Blossoming Relationship with Saudi Arabia and the UAE," European Council on Foreign Relations, May 20, 2024, https://ecfr.eu/publication/east-meets-middlechinas-blossoming-relationship-with-saudi-arabia-and-the-uae/; and Andrew S. Weiss and Jasmine Alexander-Greene, "What's Driving Russia's Opportunistic Inroads With Saudi Arabia and the Gulf Arabs," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 5, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/ posts/2022/10/whats-driving-russias-opportunistic-inroads-with-saudi-arabia-and-the-gulf-arabs?lang=en.
- 152 Yemen War: Government and Separatists Agree Deal to End Infighting," BBC News, November 5, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50306171.
- 153 David Ignatius, "The UAE Tries to Pull Off an 'Abraham Redux' in Gaza," Washington Post, July 23, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2024/07/23/ uae-israel-hamas-palestinian-authority-gaza-ceasefire-plan/.
- 154 Jacob Magid, "UAE Signals Willingness to Join Postwar Gaza Peacekeeping Force," Times of Israel, July 21, 2024, https://www.timesofisrael.com/uae-signals-willingness-to-join-post-war-gaza-peacekeeping-force/.
- 155 "Arab League Brings Syria Back Into Its Fold After 12 Years," Al Jazeera News, May 7, 2023, https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2023/5/7/arab-league-agrees-to-bring-syria-back-into-its-fold.
- 156 "Press Release: Migration Trends in the Middle East and North Africa Revealed in Latest Arab Barometer Survey," Arab Barometer, August 15, 2024, https://www.arabbarometer.org/media-news/ press-release-migration-trends-in-the-middle-east-and-north-africa-revealed-in-latest-arab-barometer-survey/.
- 157 Mehdi Oghbai, "Khamenei's Friday Prayer Sermon Exposes Iranian Regime's Fears of Regional Strategy Collapse," National Council of Resistance to Iran, October 4, 2024, https://www.ncr-iran.org/en/news/ khameneis-friday-prayer-sermon-exposes-iranian-regimes-fears-of-regional-strategy-collapse/.
- 158 "Suez Canal Revenues Plunge By 60 Percent As Egypt Faces Economic And Political Turmoil," Middle East Eye, December 27, 2024, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/ suez-canal-revenues-plunge-60-percent-egypt-faces-economic-and-political-turmoil.
- 159 Ismaeel Naar, "Saudi Arabia and U.A.E. Tread Cautiously With Syria's New Leaders," New York Times, January 3, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/01/03/world/middleeast/syria-saudi-arabia-uae.html.

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

Middle East Program

The Middle East Program in Washington combines in-depth regional knowledge with incisive comparative analysis to provide deeply informed recommendations. With expertise in the Gulf, North Africa, Iran, and Israel/Palestine, we examine crosscutting themes of political, economic, and social change in both English and Arabic.

